Institutionen för medicin, Huddinge, H7 Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

CLINICAL AND MOLECULAR EFFECTS OF AZACITIDINE IN THE MYELODYSPLASTIC SYNDROMES

Magnus Tobiasson



Stockholm 2015

All previously published papers were reproduced with permission from the publisher.

Published by Karolinska Institutet. Printed by E-print AB, 2015

© Magnus Tobiasson, 2015 ISBN 978-91-7549-841-6

"For every complex problem there is an answer that is clear, simple, and wrong."

H.L. Mencken, 1917

ABSTRACT

The myelodysplastic syndromes (MDS) constitute a heterogeneous group of malignant bone marrow disorders characterized by peripheral cytopenia and increased risk of leukemic progression. In higher-risk MDS, Azacitidine has been shown to prolong survival and modulate the epigenome, although the precise mechanisms by which the drug exerts its effect are unknown.

Paper I reports the result from a Nordic study enrolling 30 transfusion-dependent Epo-refractory lower-risk MDS patients. Patients were treated with 6 cycles of Azacitidine and terminated the study if they reached transfusion independence, while non-responding patients received another 3 cycles combined with Epo. Five (21%) and one patient responded after Azacitidine and the combined treatment, respectively, and only 2 patients (10%) responded for more than 6 months. Toxicity was substantial, mainly consisting of infections. We conclude that Azacitidine can be effective in this cohort of patients but that the low response rate and relatively high toxicity precludes its recommendation as standard treatment. Targeted sequencing revealed a high frequency of recurrent MDS mutations without clear relation to response.

In paper II we cultured CD34+ progenitors from higher-risk MDS and normal bone marrow (NBM) with or without Azacitidine and studied the effects on DNA methylation and histone acetylation. We showed that the MDS genome at the global level is hypermethylated compared to NBM and that Azacitidine induced profound demethylation. Histone acetylation was decreased by treatment, which theoretically would counteract the transcriptional activation resulting from reduced DNA methylation. To further explore these effects, we repeated the same culture experiment in paper IV to study the effects of Azacitidine on both DNA methylation and gene expression. We confirmed the marked demethylating effect of Azacitidine, and by using RNA seq we could show that Azacitidine significantly increases gene expression but without association with demethylated regions. Interestingly, the repressive histone mark H3K9me3 increased in three demethylated genes without increased expression, providing a potential explanation for the lack of association between demethylation and increased expression.

In paper III we searched for factors associated with response to Azacitidine by studying clinical parameters (n=134); mutations (n=90); and DNA methylation (n=42) in patients treated with Azacitidine. Among the clinical variables, only disease duration before treatment predicted for poor response and survival. The group of mutations involved in histone modulation (*ASXL1, EZH2, MLL*) was associated with prolonged survival, contrasting previous reports on mixed MDS cohorts. Furthermore, DNA methylation profiles differed significantly between responding and non-responding patients. Analysis of 200 differentially methylated regions showed enrichment in pathways involved in differentiation and development. Methylation level of the most significant DMR, the *HOXA5/A6*-locus, was associated with survival.

To summarize, these studies show that epigenetic modifications play a significant role in the pathogenesis and response to treatment in MDS and that further understanding of chromatin modifications will be important in order to develop therapeutic strategies in MDS.

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

- I. LIMITED CLINICAL EFFICACY OF AZACITIDINE IN TRANSFUSION-DEPENDENT, GROWTH FACTOR RESISTANT, LOW- AND INT-1 RISK MDS. RESULTS FROM THE NORDIC NMDSG08A PHASE II STUDY M Tobiasson, I Dybedahl, M Skov Holm, M Karimi, L Brandefors, H Garelius, M Grövdal, I Högh-Dufva, K Grønbæk, M Jansson, C Marcher, L Nilsson, A Olsnes Kittang, A Porwit, L Saft, L Möllgård, E Hellström-Lindberg. *Blood Cancer J. Mar 2014; 4(3): e189*.
- II. AZACITIDINE INDUCES PROFOUND GENOME-WIDE HYPOMETHYLATION IN PRIMARY MYELODYSPLASTIC BONE MARROW CULTURES BUT MAY ALSO REDUCE HISTONE ACETYLATION.
 M Grövdal, M Karimi, M Tobiasson, L Reinius, M Jansson, K Ekwall, J Ungerstedt, J Kere, D Greco, E Hellström-Lindberg. *Leukemia (2014) 28,* 411–413
- III. MUTATIONS IN HISTONE MODULATORS AND HOXA5 METHYLATION LEVELS PREDICT SURVIVAL IN AZACITIDINE TREATED MDS PATIENTS M Tobiasson, M Karimi, M Dimitriou, Y Qu, M Jansson, A Ben Azenkoud, M Jädersten, H Abdulkadir, J Ungerstedt, S Lehmann, A Lennartsson, K Ekwall, E Hellström-Lindberg. Submitted
- IN VITRO EXPOSURE TO AZACITIDINE INDUCES DEMETHYLATION AND INCREASED GENE EXPRESSION IN PRIMARY MDS PROGENITOR CELLS.
 M Tobiasson, H Abdulkadir, A Lennartsson, S Katayama, F Marabita, M Karimi, Y Qu, K Krjutshkov, E Einarsdottir, M Grövdal, M Jansson, A Ben Azenkoud, S Lehmann, K Ekwall, J Kere, E Hellström-Lindberg* J Ungerstedt*

(* shared senior author). Manuscript

RELATED PUBLICATIONS NOT INCLUDED IN THE THESIS

- I. EARLY DETECTION OF RELAPSE IN PATIENTS WITH MYELODYSPLASTIC SYNDROME AFTER ALLO-SCT. M Tobiasson, R Olsson, E Hellström-Lindberg, J Mattsson. *Bone Marrow Transplantation 2011 May;46(5):719-26*
- II. MYELODYSPLASTIC SYNDROMES ARE PROPAGATED BY RARE AND DISTINCT HUMAN CANCER STEM CELLS IN VIVO.
 Woll PS, Kjällquist U, Chowdhury O, Doolittle H, Wedge DC, Thongjuea S, Erlandsson R, Ngara M, Anderson K, Deng Q, Mead AJ, Stenson L, Giustacchini A, Duarte S, Giannoulatou E, Taylor S, Karimi M, Scharenberg C, Mortera-Blanco T, Macaulay IC, Clark SA, Dybedal I, Josefsen D, Fenaux P, Hokland P, Holm MS, Cazzola M, Malcovati L, Tauro S, Bowen D, Boultwood J, Pellagatti A, Pimanda JE, Unnikrishnan A, Vyas P, Göhring G, Schlegelberger B, Tobiasson M, Kvalheim G, Constantinescu SN, Nerlov C, Nilsson L, Campbell PJ, Sandberg R, Papaemmanuil E, Hellström-Lindberg E, Linnarsson S, Jacobsen SE. *Cancer Cell. 2014 Jun 16;25(6):794-808*

CONTENTS

1	The 1	myelodysplastic syndromes				
	1.1	Background and epidemiology	1			
	1.2	Clinical presentation				
	1.3	Bone marrow morphology and cytogenetics				
	1.4	Classification				
	1.5	Prognosis, risk assessment and follow-up				
	1.6	5 Pathogenesis				
		1.6.1 Stem cell disease	7			
		1.6.2 Genetic aberrations				
		1.6.3 Epigenetics in normal and cancerous cells	s9			
		1.6.4 Epigenetics aberrations in MDS	9			
		1.6.5 Immunological mechanisms				
		1.6.6 Disturbances in the microenvironment				
	1.7	Treatment				
		1.7.1 Transfusion therapy				
		1.7.2 Growth factors				
		1.7.3 Iron chelation therapy	12			
		1.7.4 Immunosupression				
		1.7.5 Immunmodulatory drugs				
		1.7.6 Chemotherapy				
		1.7.7 Allogeneic stem cell transplantation				
		1.7.8 Hypomethylating therapy				
		1.7.9 Other epigenetic therapies	16			
2	Azac	citidine	17			
	2.1	Background and historical overview	17			
	2.2	Clinical results in higher-risk MDS				
	2.3	Clinical results in lower-risk MDS				
	2.4	Alternative administration routes2				
	2.5	Combination of Azacitidine and other drugs2				
	2.6	Azacitidine and allogeneic stem cell transplantation				
	2.7	Clinical results in acute myeloid leukemia2				
	2.8	Pharmocokinetics	21			
		2.8.1 Basic pharmacokinetics	21			
		2.8.2 Intracellular metabolism				
	2.9	Pharmacodynamics	23			
		2.9.1 Induction of apoptosis and differentiation	23			
		2.9.2 Effect on stem cells	23			
		2.9.3 Effects on DNA methylation	23			
		2.9.4 Effects on chromatin structure	24			
		2.9.5 Effect on RNA and proteins	25			
		2.9.6 Effects on gene expression	25			
		2.9.7 Immunological effects				
	2.10	Response factors				
		2.10.1 Introduction				

		2.10.2	Clinical parameters		
		2.10.3	Mutations and gene expression		
		2.10.4	DNA Methylation profiles		
		2.10.5	Other factors		
3	Aims	s of the t	hesis		
4	Mate	rial and	methods italic in vitro och in vivo		
	4.1				
		4.1.1	Paper I		
		4.1.2	Paper II and IV		
		4.1.3	Paper III		
	4.2	Study 1	Design		
		4.2.1	Paper I		
	4.3	Labora	tory experiments		
		4.3.1	Cell sampling and sorting, paper I-IV		
		4.3.2	Suspension cultures, paper II and IV		
		4.3.3	Colony assays		
		4.3.4	DNA extraction, paper I-IV		
		4.3.5	RNA extraction, paper IV		
		4.3.6	Protein extraction, paper II		
		4.3.7	Bisulphite modification, global methylation by LINI	E-1 and PCR,	
	paper III				
		4.3.8	Assessment of mutations, paper I, III and IV		
		4.3.9	Illumina methylation array		
		4.3.10	Western blot		
		4.3.11	RNA sequencing		
		4.3.12	Chromatin immunoprecipitation followed by qPCR	(ChIP-qPCR)	
			34	· • •	
5	Results and discussion				
	5.1	Paper l	[
	5.2	Paper l	Ι		
	5.3	.3 Paper III			
	5.4	Paper l	[V		
6	Futu	Future perspectives			
7	Sam	nanfattr	ning på enkel svenska		
8	Acknowledgements				
9	References 53				

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ANC	Absolute neutrophil count
AML	Acute myeloid leukemia
BM	Bone marrow
CR	Complete remission
CMML	Chronic myelomonocytic leukemia
DAC	Decitabine
G-CSF	Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor
Hb	Hemoglobin
HI	Hematological improvement
HSC	Hematopoietic stem cell
IPSS	International Prognostic Scoring System
IPSS-R	Revised IPSS
RA	Refractory anemia
mCR	Marrow complete remission
MDS	Myelodysplastic syndrome
MPN	Myeloproliferative neoplasm
PB	Peripheral blood
PD	Progressive disease
PR	Partial remission
RAEB	Refractory anemia with excess of blasts
RARS	Refractory anemia with ringsideroblasts
RCMD	Refractory cytopenia with multilineage dysplasia
RCMD-RS	Refractory cytopenia with multilineage dysplasia and ringsideroblasts
SCT	Stem cell transplantation
SD	Stable disease
WBC	White blood count
WHO	World Health Organization
WPSS	WHO-based Prognostic Scoring System

1 THE MYELODYSPLASTIC SYNDROMES

1.1 BACKGROUND AND EPIDEMIOLOGY

The myelodysplastic syndromes (MDS) constitute a heterogeneous group of clonal hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) disorders characterized by cytopenia(s), dysplasia in one or more cell lineages, ineffective hematopoiesis, and increased risk of progression to acute myeloid leukemia (AML). MDS can arise *de novo* or as a consequence of previous chemotherapy or radiation. Although the majority of MDS are characterized by progressive bone marrow (BM) failure, the clinical course varies substantially in the different subtypes with survival ranging from a few months to decades¹.

The incidence of MDS has been reported to between 4-10 new cases / 100 000 inhabitants / year.²⁻⁷ In the Swedish quality registry covering >90% of newly diagnosed patients, 1247 new cases of MDS and the mixed group of myelodysplastic and myeloproliferative disorders (MDS/MPN) were reported between 2009 and 2012, corresponding to a yearly incidence of 4 / 100 000 inhabitants. It is a disease mainly of the elderly and the incidence is one of the most common hematologic malignancies in patients over the age of 70 years, among which the annual incidence exceeds 20 per 100,000 persons. Median age at diagnosis is around 70-75 years, with a slight dominance of men, see Figure 1.2-7 Ninety percent of MDS cases are idiopathic (de novo MDS) while around 10% are secondary to previous treatment with cytostatic drugs, in particular alkylating agents, or radiotherapy.⁷ Other risk factors identified are tobacco use, occupational exposure to solvents or agricultural chemicals and having a relative with hematological disease although these factors show only a week association with the disease.^{8, 9} The risk of MDS is markedly increased in certain rare genetic syndromes with bone marrow failure syndromes, often as a result of telomere dysregulation (i.e. Fanconi anemia, Shwachman-Diamond syndrome, severe congenital neutropenia, Dyskeratosis congenita, Diamond-Blackfan anemia).¹⁰

1.2 CLINICAL PRESENTATION

The clinical presentation and the natural course of MDS varies largely among diagnostic subgroups and between individuals. An increasing number of patients are diagnosed through routine blood samples obtained by the family doctor for non-MDS related problems. Symptoms from MDS are often related to the cytopenias where a majority of the patients have anemia, most often macrocytic, and some also have

leukopenia and / or thrombocytopenia. Around half of the patients have a severe anemia (<100 g / L) at diagnosis.¹¹ Anemia-related symptoms (e.g. fatigue, dyspnea and head-ache) constitute the most common clinical presentation of MDS. Other symptoms include infections and bleedings as a result of leukopenia and thrombocytopenia. These symptoms are also the major cause of MDS-related mortality.^{12, 13} A minority of the patients suffer from autoimmune manifestations such as arthritis, pulmonary effusions and vasculitis. ¹⁴⁻¹⁶ Around one third of the patients transform to a secondary acute myeloid leukemia (AML).¹¹



Figure 1: Incidence for different age groups. Neukirchen et al, Leuk Res 2011

1.3 BONE MARROW MORPHOLOGY AND CYTOGENETICS

The bone marrow of MDS is typically hypercellular although it can be normo- or hypocellular. As defined by the WHO criteria (see below), at least 10% of the progenitors of one cell line (erythroid, myeloid or megakaryocytic) must show significant dysplasia for a diagnosis of MDS. Examples of dysplasia include nuclear abnormalities, poor granulation of the cytoplasm of granulocytes or presence of ringed sideroblasts. Number of cell lines involved, presence of ringed sideroblasts and percentage of blasts, which might be normal (<5%) or elevated defines together with the cytogenetic analysis the subgroup classification.^{17, 18}

Cytogenetic abnormalities are important determinants in the pathogenesis, diagnosis, and prognosis of MDS and have major impact on therapeutic decision-making in individual patients.¹⁹⁻²² Chromosomal abnormalities are detected in approximately 50% of patients with de novo MDS and in up to 80% in therapy-related MDS, see illustration in Figure 2.^{19, 21} Aberrations are most common in the RAEB-subtypes.

In MDS, unbalanced chromosomal abnormalities reflecting gain or loss of chromosomal material are more prevalent in comparison to AML, while balanced translocation are rare.²⁰ The most frequently observed chromosomal abnormality in de novo MDS is the interstitial deletion of the long arm of chromosome 5, with or without additional karyotypic abnormalities.^{20, 21}



Figure 2: Common chromosomal abnormalities in MDS including International Prognostic Scoring System predictions. Raza et al, Nature Reviews Cancer 2012

1.4 CLASSIFICATION

The World Health Organization (WHO) classification of MDS was presented in 2001 and updated in 2008, see Table 1. It provides at date the best diagnostic approach to MDS. The WHO classification has considerable prognostic relevance, and its implementation into clinical practice is mandatory for optimal management of MDS.¹³ The WHO classification replaced the older French-American-British (FAB) classification. The basis for the classification is determination of number of dysplastic cell lines, presence of ringed sideroblasts, percentage of blasts, myeloproliferative features, number of monocytes in blood and deletion of chromosome 5. In addition to the MDS WHO group, there is a group defining the mixed myelodysplastic /

myeloproliferative conditions including chronic myelomonocytic leukemia (CMML) and atypical chronical myeloid leukemia (aCML), see Table 2.

WHO subtype	Peripheral blood	Bone marrow findings	
Refractory cytopenias with unilineage dysplasia (RCUD) Refractory anemia (RA) Refractory neutropenia (RN) Refractory thrombocytopenia RT)	Unicytopenia or bicytopenia* No or rare blasts (<1%) **	Unilineage dysplasia: ≥10% of the cells in one linage <5% blasts <15% of erythroid precursors are ring sideroblasts	
Refractory anemia with ring sideroblasts (RARS)	Anemia, no blasts	≥15% of erythroid precursors are ring sideroblasts. Erythroid dysplasia only, <5% blasts	
Refractory cytopenia with multilineage dysplasia (RCMD)	Cytopenia(s) No ore rare blasts (<1%) No Auer rods <1x10/L monocytes	Dysplasia in $\geq 10\%$ of the cells in ≥ 2 myeloid lineages <5% blasts in BM No Auer rods, +/- 15% ring sideroblasts	
Refractory anemia with excess blasts-1 (RAEB-1)	Cytopenia(s), <5% blasts, no Auer rods <1x10/L monocytes	Unilineage or multilineage dysplasia 5-9% blasts** No Auer rods	
Refractory anemia with excess blasts-2 (RAEB-2)	Cytopenia(s) <5% blasts Auer rods +/-*** <1x10/L monocytes	Unilineage or multilineage dysplasia 10-19% blasts Auer rods +/-	
Myelodysplastic syndrome- unclassified (MDS-U)	Cytopenia(s) ≤1% blasts**	Unequivocal dysplasia in <10% of cells in ≥1 cell lines accompanied by a cyto-genetic abnormality; considered as presumptive evidence for MDS, <5% blasts	
MDS associated with isolated del(5q)	Anemia; usually normal or increased platelet count No or rare blasts (<1%)	Normal to increased mega- karyocytes with hypolobated nuclei; <5% blasts Isolated del(5q) abnormality No Auer rods	
*Bicytopenia may occassionally be observed. Cases with pancytopenia should be classified as MDS-U; **If the marrow blast percentage is <5% but there are 2-4% myeloblasts in the blood, the			

diagnostic classification is RAEB 1. Cases of RCUD and RCMD with 1% myeloblasts in the blood should be classified as MDS-U; ***Cases with Auer rods and <5% myeloblasts in the blood and <10% in the bone marrow should be classified as RAEB-2

 Table 1: The WHO classification 2008 of the myelodysplastic syndromes

Disease	Peripheral blood	Bone marrow findings
Chronic myelomonocytic	Peripheral blood monocytosis >	Dysplasia in one or more
leukaemia (CMML)	1x10 ⁹ /l	myeloid lineage ¹
	No BCR/ABL-1 fusion gene	<20% blasts. Blasts include
	<20% blasts	myeloblasts, monoblasts and
		promonocytes.
		No rearrangement of PDGFRA
		or PDGFRB
Atypical chronic myeloid	Leukocytosis, neutrophilia	Neutrophil dysplasia with or
leukaemia, BCR-ABL1	Neutrophilic dysplasia	without dysplastic lineages
negative (aCML)	Neutrophil precursors ≥10% of	<20% blasts
	leukocytes	
	Blasts <20%	
	No BCR-ABL1 fusion gene	
	No rearrangement of PDGFRA or	
	PDGFRB	
	Minimal basofilia	
	Monocytes < 10% of leukocytes	
Juvenile myelomonocytic	Peripheral blood monocytosis	<20% blasts.
leukaemia (JMML)	>1x10 ⁹ /l	Evidence of clonality
	<20% blasts	
	Usually WBC > $10 \times 10^{9}/l$	
Myelodysplastic/myeloprolifer	Mixed MDS and MPN features	Mixed MDS and MPN features
ative neoplasm, unclassifiable	No prior diagnosis of MDS or	<20% blasts
(MDS/MPN)	MPN	
	No history of recent growth factor	
	or cytotoxic therapy to explain	
	MDS or MPN features	
	No BCR-ABL1 fusion gene of	
	rearrangements of PDGFRA or	
	PDGFRB	
¹ Refractory anaemia with ring	Persistent thrombocytosis	Morphologic features of RARS;
sideroblasts associated with	>450x10 ⁹ /l	\geq 15% of erythroid precursors
marked thrombocytosis	Anaemia	are ring sideroblast
(RARS-T) (provisional entity) ²	BCR-ABL1 negative	Abnormal megakaryocytes
	Cases with t(3;3)(q21;q26),	similar to those observed in
	inv(#)(q21q26) and isolated	BCR-ABL1 negative MPN
	del(5q) are excluded	

¹ If myelodysplasia minimal or absent, CML can still be diagnosed if the other requirements are met and there is an acquired clonal cytogenetic or molecular genetic abnormality. Bicytopenia may occasionally be observed. Cases with pancytopenia should be classified as MDS-U

² If the marrow myeloblast percentage is <5% but there are 2-4% myeloblasts in the blood, the diagnostic classification is RAEB-1. If the marrow myeloblast percentage is <5% and there are 1% myeloblasts in the blood, the case should be classified as MDS-U.

 $^{3}Cases$ with Auer rods and <5% myeloblasts in the blood and <10% in the marrow should be classified as RAEB

Table 2: The WHO classification 2008 of myelodysplastic/myeloproliferative neoplasms

1.5 PROGNOSIS, RISK ASSESSMENT AND FOLLOW-UP

The natural history of MDS varies considerably; while some patients experience an indolent course, others show short overall survival and rapid transformation to AML. Therefore, risk stratification is critical for both prognostic assessment and formulating treatment goals. Several prognostic scoring systems have been developed to identify MDS subtypes with different outcomes and to stratify patients into lower and higher risk subgroups. These schemes are based on morphology, peripheral blood counts and cytogenetics. The most commonly used prognostic tool is the International Prognostic Scoring System (IPSS) from 1997.¹¹ The original IPSS was recently revised (IPSS-R) and now includes five instead of three cytogenetic prognostic subgroups; it splits marrow blast percentage <5% into two groups and introduces more levels of cytopenia (Table 3).²¹ A third scoring system, the WHO classification based prognostic score system (WPSS) uses the WHO classification subgroups, karyotype and in addition transfusion dependency which is an independent negative prognostic factor.¹³ In addition to the factors included in the scoring systems above, presence of fibrosis and co-morbidity has been identified as independent negative factors.^{23, 24}

Prognostic variable	0.0	0.5	1.0	1.5	2.0	3.0	4.0
Cytogenetics	Very good		Good		INT	Poor	Very
BM blasts, %	≤2%		>2-<5%		5-10%	>10%	poor
Hemoglobin (g/dl)	≥10		8-<10	<8			
Platelets (x10/L)	≥100	50-<100	<50				
ANC (x10/L)	≥0.8	<0.8					
Risk category	Risk score						
Very low	≤1.5	Prognostic subgroups: Vory good: dol(11g) V					
Low	>1.5-3	Good : normal,del(5q), del(12p), del(20q), double including					
Intermediate	>3-4.5	del(5q) Poor: Inv(3)/t(3q)/del(3q), double including -7/del(7q), Complex karyotype: 3 abnormalities, -7					
High	>4.5-6						
Very high	>6	Very poor : complex karyotype (>3 abnormalities)					

Table 3. Revised IPSS, adapted from Greenberg et al., Blood, 2012

Real-life survival data, as documented in the Swedish quality registry between 2009 and 2012 demonstrate a median overall survival of the lower risk groups (IPSS low or intermediate-1) of around 4 years, while median overall survival for the higher risk groups (IPSS intermediate-2 or high) is only around one year, see Figure 3.



Years after diagnosis

Figure 3: Cumulative survival stratified for IPSS risk group. Data from the Swedish quality registry 2009-2012.

1.6 PATHOGENESIS

1.6.1 Stem cell disease

The MDS clone has its origin in the hematopoietic stem cell compartment as demonstrated by clonal genetic markers in sorted HSCs and by repopulation and development of the MDS phenotype in mice transplantations. ²⁵⁻²⁹ Studies of fractionated compartments of the MDS clone have demonstrated that both genetic and epigenetic alterations can be traced back to the stem cells.^{30, 31} Furthermore, it has been shown that transplantation of MDS stem cells into immunodeficient mice is sufficient to develop the disease.²⁹ Evidence of a prevailing MDS-clone, as demonstrated by FISH for del5q- in the stem cell compartment has been shown after lenalidomide treatment despite morphological and cytogenetic remission.²⁷ Similarly, the phenotypical MDS clone within the stem cell compartment failed to be eradicated by Azacitidine, despite morphological remission.³² The non-curative potential of these drugs could thus be explained by a remaining MDS clone within the stem cell compartment failure.

1.6.2 Genetic aberrations

Through next generation sequencing, the landscape of the MDS genome has been unraveled and recurrent mutations in more than 40 genes have been reported to be associated with the MDS disease. ³³⁻³⁷ These genes can be divided into functional classes including spliceosome factors e.g. SF3B1 and SRSF2; epigenetic regulators e.g. TET2 and ASXL1; DNA methylation regulators e.g. TET2 and DNMT3A; histone regulators e.g. ASXL1 and EZH2; transcription factors e.g. RUNX1 and ETV6; signaling factors e.g. JAK2 and CBL; and cohesion factors e.g. STAG2 and RAD21. Some of the mutations are present in all subgroups of MDS e.g. ASXL1 while some are enriched in specific subgroups e.g. SF3B1 in RARS.³⁵.Some of the mutations appear mutually exclusive to each other e.g. all spliceosome mutations while others show mutual association e.g. IDH2 and SRSF2.³⁵ Around 70-90% of the patients have been reported to carry one or several mutations and the number of mutations correlates with survival.^{35, 36} Several of the mutations are associated with shorter survival e.g. ASXL1, EZH2, RUNX1 and TP53.^{34-36, 38} Our research group has demonstrated that mutations of TP53 in patients with del(5q) patients are common, and are associated with significantly shorter survival.³⁹ Only SF3B1 mutation have been reported to be a positive prognostic marker.⁴⁰ The impact of mutations on response to Azacitidine is reviewed in detail in chapter 2.10.3. One study reporting the effect of mutations after transplantation demonstrated a negative impact on survival of TET2, DNMT3A and TP53.41

The high sensitivity of next generation sequencing has enabled a more detailed characterization of the MDS clone architecture, revealing a dynamic evolution of different subclones over time where Darwinian mechanisms subsequently lead to dominance of the subclones with the greatest survival advantage, see illustration in Figure 4. ^{31, 42, 43}



Figure 4: Clonal evolution during progression from MDS to AML. Walter et al, New England Journal of Medicine, 2012. Reproduced with permission from (scientific reference citation), Copyright Massachusetts Medical Society

1.6.3 Epigenetics in normal and cancerous cells

The term epigenetics refers to changes in phenotype which are inherited over cell division, without alterations in the DNA sequence. The epigenetic regulation are important for cellular differentiation.⁴⁴ There are two main mechanisms for epigenetic regulation. The most studied epigenetic mechanism is DNA methylation, in which cytosine residues of the DNA are methylated. Methylated cytosine is often located within or close to CpG islands, which are rich in cytosine followed by a guanine residue. These are often located in gene promoters and methylation in these sites results in inactivated transcription. The role of methylation in non-promoter regions is less known. A second important epigenetic mechanism is regulation of chromatin structure which can be formed as heterochromatin, associated with down-regulated transcription or euchromatin, associated with active transcription. Chromatin structure is regulated by enzymes which modulate the chromatin e.g. by adding histone modifications or by replacing the histone proteins with histone variants. Both DNA methylation and histone modifications are dynamically regulated during hematopoietic differentiation.^{45,46}

Epigenetic dysregulation is a hallmark of cancer, where general hypomethylation as well as promotor hypermethylation are typical features.⁴⁷ Another important feature of the cancer epigenome is increased epigenetic variation, as a result of stochastic drift due to loss of epigenetic regulation.⁴⁸

1.6.4 Epigenetics aberrations in MDS

Several of the genes recurrently mutated in MDS are in fact epigenetic regulators and mutations in these genes are likely to affect the epigenome.^{35, 36} The first group of mutated genes is involved in the regulation of DNA methylation. *TET2*, which is

mutated in 15-25% of MDS patients, is involved in production of hydroxymethylation, an intermediate chemical group during DNA demethylation.⁴⁹ It has been demonstrated that mutations in TET2 lead to reduced hydroxymethylation although the functional consequences are not clear.⁵⁰ IDH1/2 is involved in the metabolism of hydroxymethylation and mutations in these enzymes result in a hypermethylated phenotype.⁵¹ Mutations in *IDH1/2* have also been shown to block histone demethylation.⁵² DNMT3A is involved in de novo methylation and DNMT3A-mutated patients cluster together in genome-wide methylation analyses although the functional effects are yet to be described.⁵³ The DNA methylation pattern has been characterized in a few studies, demonstrating an aberrant methylation pattern with common promoter-hypermethylation in line with the general pattern in cancer epigenetics.⁵⁴⁻⁵⁶ Average methylation increases over time and is thought to contribute to progression of the disease.⁵⁵ Several single genes, with p15 being the most studied, have been shown to be hypermethylated in MDS and several of them are reported to be associated with worse prognosis.⁵⁷⁻⁶³ Our research group showed in a previous study that promoter hypermethylation is associated with higher resistance to chemotherapy.⁶³

The second group of genes is involved in regulation of chromatin structure. *EZH2* together with the rare mutations in *EED*, *JARID2* and *SUZ12* are part of the polycomb repressing complex 2 (PRC2), involved in trimethylation of histone 3, lysine 27 (H3K27me3), important for stem cell function and differentiation.⁶⁴⁻⁶⁸ It is known that the *EZH2* mutations in myeloid disorders result in loss of function and increased transcription of polycomb-target genes, e.g. *HOX*-genes. *ASXL1* also affects PRC2 although the exact mechanisms are still unclear.^{69, 70} Histone modifications and chromatin structure are much less studied than DNA methylation, partly due to technically more complicated assays, hence reports on histone patterns in MDS are sparse. One study on the activating histone mark H3K4me3 showed an increase in 36 genes enriched for innate immunity signaling.⁷¹

Several transcription factors important for hematopoietic differentiation, including PU.1 and GATA1 have been shown to be epigenetically dysregulated. ^{72, 73} Furthermore, aberrant methylation of ribosomal RNA has been demonstrated in MDS.⁷⁴

There are principally two different hypotheses why epigenetic aberrations occur. The first is mutations in epigenetic regulators, resulting in dysregulation due to altered function of these regulators. This hypothesis is supported by clustering of epigenetic data based on mutations in specific regulators e.g. *DNMT3A*.^{51, 53, 54, 69, 75} Indirect

impact on epigenetic regulators has in a similar way been shown, for instance *JAK2* mutation downregulates a histone methyltransferase.⁷⁶ According to the second hypothesis, epigenetic aberrations are a consequence of stochastic epigenetic drift with increased variation, supported by the fact that epigenetic variation is increasing with age and is considered a hallmark of cancer.^{45, 48, 77, 78}

Intriguingly, it has been postulated that age-related epigenetic drift, results in a decreased ability of stem cells to respond to stress and to self-renew. In this context, mutations in epigenetic regulators e.g. *TET2* and *ASXL1*, gives these cells a survival advantage and an escape from the negative pressure of epigenetic aberrations.⁷⁹

1.6.5 Immunological mechanisms

Patients with MDS sometimes present with inflammatory manifestations such as arthritis or vasculitis and immunosuppressant therapy is efficient in a subset of MDS patients.^{14-16, 80} The composition of the immune system has thus been of great interest in MDS research and several immunological imbalances have been identified, in particular within the T-cell lineage. Up-regulation of cytotoxic T-cells have been demonstrated in lower-risk MDS, while regulatory T-cells are up-regulated in higher risk MDS.⁸¹⁻⁸⁷ The role of the immune system seems thus rather contrary between lower and higher risk MDS, where lower risk MDS is characterized by a pro-inflammatory environment while higher risk MDS is characterized by immune escape.⁸⁸ Studies on NK cells have revealed a decreased NK-cell reactivity in MDS patients⁸⁹⁻⁹¹. Dendritic cells show reduced number and functionality in MDS with unknown consequences.^{92, 93}

1.6.6 Disturbances in the microenvironment

Disruption of the BM microarchitecture is a common finding in MDS encompassing altered localization of hematopoietic cells within the bone marrow and alterations in components that comprise the microenvironment including edema, fibrosis, vascular proliferation, lymphoid aggregates and inflammatory changes.⁹⁴ These findings indicate that MDS is not only a disease of hematopoietic cells but also of the tissue. However, whether these BM stromal changes are an epiphenomenon or a pathogenetically important element of the disease itself remains unclear. In human MDS, xenotransplant models using immunodeficient mice have consistently shown poor engraftment of myelodysplastic cells and failure to confer the clinical

hematopoietic phenotype of human MDS suggesting a crucial role of the microenvironment to support the clone. Several groups have reported that abnormalities in stromal cells can induce MDS (or AML) in otherwise normal bone marrow cells.^{95, 96} On the basis of these studies, a "niche-based" model of leukemogenesis in MDS has been proposed.⁹⁷

1.7 TREATMENT

The choice of treatment in MDS is based on clinical symptoms, risk groups, cytogenetic and morphological features, and age. The arsenal of therapeutic possibilities ranges from basic treatments such as transfusions to advanced treatments including intensive chemotherapy and allogeneic transplantation.

1.7.1 Transfusion therapy

A majority of the patients will develop transfusion-dependent anemia at some time and more than 50% have a severe anemia already at diagnosis.¹¹ Anemia is associated with increased morbidity / mortality and with decreased quality of life which is improved by transfusions.^{13, 98, 99} The hemoglobin level should be adapted on an individual basis by the patient and the physician, taking into account co-morbidities and symptoms.

1.7.2 Growth factors

Around 50% of anemic patients respond to growth factor treatment, i.e. erythropoiesis stimulating agents (ESA) with or without the addition of granulocyte colony stimulation factors (G-CSF), and the median duration of response is 2 years.¹⁰⁰⁻¹⁰⁴ A predictive model, based on serum levels of erythropoietin (S-Epo) and the red blood cell (RBC) transfusion rate was developed by our group to select patients with good probabilities for response to treatment, where S-epo and transfusion rate were negative prognostic factors for response.¹⁰⁵ A randomized phase III study has showen that responders to ESA have prolonged survival compared to non-responders and two large retrospective studies indicate an improved survival for patients treated with ESA compared to untreated patients.^{101, 104, 106}

1.7.3 Iron chelation therapy

All patients with a chronic need of red blood cell transfusions will eventually develop iron overload. In thalassemia major patients with chronic transfusion dependency from early childhood, it is well known that iron overload will cause organ damage (liver, heart and pancreas) and eventually organ failure and death. Iron chelation decreases both morbidity and mortality in these patients.¹⁰⁷⁻¹⁰⁹ Excess iron is seen also in organs of heavily transfused MDS patients. Several retrospective studies have shown a survival benefit for patients receiving iron chelation therapy; whether this reflects a chelation-effect or is confounded by a more severe disease or comorbidities is however unclear.¹¹⁰⁻¹¹³ No prospective, randomized studies have addressed this question but extrapolated from the experience of thalassemia patients, iron chelation is generally recommended for patients with lower risk disease with a chronic transfusion need and an expected survival counted in years.¹¹⁴ Reducing the iron overload seems to improve bone marrow function in some cases and patients achieving transfusion independency when treated with iron chelation have been reported.^{115, 116}

1.7.4 Immunosupression

A small group of patients with low-risk MDS can benefit from immunosuppressive treatment with anti-thymoglobulin (ATG) + cyclosporine-A, and response rates of around 30% have been reported. Hypocellular bone marrow, age below 60 years, and HLA DR15 positivity have been reported as associated with response.^{80, 117-119}

1.7.5 Immunmodulatory drugs

Lenalidomide represents the first targeted therapy for MDS and is approved for transfusion dependent patients with lower risk MDS and deletion of chromosome 5 del(5q). The specific activity in del(5q) MDS was first observed in the MDS-001 study in which 12 of 43 lower risk patients had del(5q) and 83% of these responded.¹²⁰ The unique activity in lower risk del(5q) MDS was confirmed in a subsequent MDS-003 study which led to approval in the United States.¹²¹ By contrast, the European drug authorities did not approve the drug as they could not exclude an association between treatment and leukemic transformation. The randomized double-blind phase III MDS-004 trial aimed to validate the finding from MDS-001 and MDS-003 studies in which 205 patients were randomized to either 10 mg lenalidomide day 1-21 every 28 days, 5 mg daily, or placebo. The RBC-transfusion independence rate (\geq 26 weeks) was 56%, 42% and 6% for lenalidomide 10 mg, 5 mg and placebo, respectively, with corresponding cytogenetic response rates of 29%, 15% and 0%.¹²² Median duration of transfusion independency in the 004 study was approximately two years, and the three

year overall survival and AML transformation risk were 56% and 25%, respectively in the lenalidomide cohorts combined. This study resulted in the European approval.

The use of lenalidomide in non-del(5q) lower-risk, transfusion dependent MDS was examined in the MDS-002 clinical trial.¹²³ This study had similar inclusion criteria and treatment schedule as the MDS-003 trial apart from the exclusion of patients with a del(5q) cytogenetic abnormality. The study enrolled 214 patients; 40% had RARS, and the majority of patients were low or INT-1 IPSS risk. The overall response rate was 43% with 26% of patients achieving transfusion-independency with a median duration of response of 41 weeks.

The observed difference in clinical responses between patients with del(5q) and nondel(5q) MDS led to the understanding of a karyotype-specific mechanism of action. The ability to induce apoptosis of progenitors harboring the del(5q) abnormality is thought to be linked to the haploinsufficiency of one or several genes on the long arm of chromosome 5. The fact that patients usually achieve TI within 4-5 weeks, before achieving cytogenetic remission, supports the concept of activation of residual normal erythropoiesis. Lenalidomide has also anti-angiogenic and anti-inflammatory properties.¹²⁴ In non-del(5q) disease, lenalidomide seems to enhance response of eryhroid precursors to different stimuli, including erythropoietin which is supported by the fact that lenalidomide promotes erythroid progenitor formation and expansion in CD34+ cells from healthy donors *in vitro*.¹²⁵

The long-term effect of lenalidomide on del(5q) patients with regard to AML transfusion is yet to be determined since a prospective randomized study with this endpoint has not been conducted.

1.7.6 Chemotherapy

Before treatment with hypomethylating agents were available, intensive chemotherapy was the only disease-modulating option for patients not eligible for allogeneic stem cell transplantation. The rate of complete remission achieved with this treatment was around 50%, but the relapse rates were very high and long-term survival short. ¹²⁶⁻¹²⁸ Patients with a more proliferative disease, as reflected in higher cellularity, higher S-LDH and WBC have worse response to intensive chemotherapy.¹²⁹ After the advent of hypomethylating drugs, intensive chemotherapy is more rarely used but can be considered after failure to hypomethylating drugs in particular as a disease-controlling treatment prior to allogeneic stem cell transplantation.

1.7.7 Allogeneic stem cell transplantation

Since allogeneic stem cell transplantation (SCT) is the only potentially curative treatment in MDS and all patients should be evaluated for this option. However, due to the potentially severe complications, transplantation can only be performed in patients up to around 70 years. In younger patients (<50-60 years), a myeloablative conditioning is normally chosen, while older patients receive a reduced intensity conditioning which reduces transplantation-related mortality but increases the risk of relapse. Long-term survival rates of between 25% and 45% have been reported after transplantation.¹³⁰⁻¹³⁵ Transplantation-related mortality (TRM) after myeloablative conditioning and reduced intensity conditioning has been reported to be 32% and 22% and relapse rate 22% vs. 45%, respectively.¹³⁰ Due to the high risk of TRM, timing of transplantation is of great importance where higher-risk patients is recommended to proceed to SCT upfront while lower-risk patients should follow a strict surveillance program and be transplanted in case of signs of progression.¹³⁶ All three prognostic scoring systems (IPSS, IPSS-R and WPSS) have been validated to also predict survival after allogeneic stem cell transplantation.^{134, 137} We have previously demonstrated that surveillance by using a chimerism analysis which determines the proportions of hematopoietic donor / recipient cells can be used to predict an impending relapse after SCT. However, this analysis has low sensitivity / specificity and will most likely in the future, be replaced by molecular markers based on gene mutations.

1.7.8 Hypomethylating therapy

There are two hypomethylating drugs available: Azacitidine, which is reviewed in detail in Chapter 2, and Decitabine (DAC). Both drugs result in reduced DNA methylation which is thought to be the principal mechanism of action although other mechanisms are involved, see Chapter 2. The efficacy of DAC on patients with MDS have been evaluated in two randomized studies, both showing responses in around 30% of the patients, which was significantly better than the control arm consisting of supportive care, although none of the studies could observe any survival benefit for DAC-treated patients.^{138, 139} DAC is registered for treatment of MDS in the United States but not in Europe.

1.7.9 Other epigenetic therapies

Histone deacetylase inhibitors (HDACi) target another epigenetic mechanism resulting in reduced histone acetylation and increased gene expression. One of the HDACi, vorinostat, is approved for treatment of cutaneous T-cell lymphoma. The efficacy of these drugs in MDS and AML has also been evaluated in several phase I / II studies showing clinical activity although limited to usually between 10-20% of the patients.¹⁴⁰⁻¹⁴³ The toxicity profile includes both hematological toxicity and side effects on the central nervous system such as fatigue.

2 AZACITIDINE

2.1 BACKGROUND AND HISTORICAL OVERVIEW

Almost 50 years ago, 5-azacitidine (Azacitidine) and 2'-deoxy-5-azacitidine (Decitabine) were developed as classical cytostatic agents given at high doses but were soon replaced by other drugs such as 5-ara-C for treatment of acute leukemias^{144, 145} In the 1970s the differentiation-promoting effects of Azacitidine were discovered and could later be coupled to the reduction of DNA methylation.¹⁴⁶⁻¹⁴⁹. New clinical studies, using lower-dosing "non-cytostatic" schedules with the hypothesis that demethylation could have an anti-leukemic effect, started again in the 1990s primarily on patients with MDS.¹⁵⁰

2.2 CLINICAL RESULTS IN HIGHER-RISK MDS

Early phase I / II studies in the 1990s indicated clinical activity in higher risk MDS.^{150,} ¹⁵¹ Later, two large randomized phase III studies have been conducted. In the first, CALGB9221, 191 patients of all subtypes of MDS were enrolled and randomized to receive either Azacitidine at a dose of 75 mg / m^2 subcutaneously for 7 of 28 days or to receive supportive care only.^{152, 153} Crossover from the control arm to Azacitidine was allowed after 4 months. Responses were evaluated in both arms in accordance with the International Working Group criteria which groups patients into complete remission (CR), marrow complete remission (mCR), partial remission (PR), hematological improvement (HI), stable disease (SD) or progressive disease (PD).¹⁵⁴ Among patients randomized to receive supportive care, 5% met the criteria for improvement; no patients on this arm achieved a CR or PR. Of the 99 patients randomized to receive Azacitidine, 60% (n = 60) achieved a response (p < 0.0001). Responses were scored as CR in 7% (n=7), PR in 16% (n=16), and HI 37% (n=37). Forty-nine patients crossed over to receive Azacitidine, of these 47% (n=23) responded and 10% (n=5) achieved a CR. Patients treated with Azacitidine had a median progression free survival (PFS) of 21 months vs. 12 months in those patients treated with supportive care alone, and this was statistically significant (p = 0.007), median overall survival (OS) in an intention to treat analysis was 20 months in the Azacitidine-treated patients vs. 14 months for those randomized to supportive care (p = 0.10). Thus, no statistically significant survival could be demonstrated, partly due to the cross-over design of this study. A landmark analysis performed at 6 months could, however, demonstrate a survival benefit for

Azacitidine-treated patients (p=0.035). In addition, this study showed improvement in transfusion need, effect on white blood cell and platelet counts and an improved quality of life. This study resulted in approval of Azacitidine in the United States.

The second randomized study, AZA-001, was designed to demonstrate a difference in overall survival, which CALGB9221failed to do.¹⁵⁵ The control arm consisted of three possible treatments, chosen by the physician: intensive chemotherapy, low-dose cytarabine or supportive care. A total of 357 patients with MDS and IPSS int-2 or high, AML with 20-30% blasts and multilineage dysplasia or CMML with >10% blasts were enrolled. The primary OS endpoint of this study was met after a median follow-up of 21.1 months. The median OS for the Azacitidine-treated patients was 24.5 months vs. 15 months for patients assigned to the control arm (p < 0.0001), see Figure 5. Two-year OS also favored Azacitidine; 51% vs. 25% for the control arm (p < 0.0001). Subgroup analyses comparing Azacitidine and the three different therapies in the control arm demonstrated a survival benefit for Azacitidine compared with low-dose cytarabine (p=0.0006) and with supportive care (p=0.0045). There was also a survival benefit for Azacitidine compared with intensive chemotherapy (9.4 months) but it was not significant (p=0.51) probably due to the low number of patients in this group (n=42). Overall, 29% of those assigned to Azacitidine achieved either CR (17%) or PR (12%) compared with 12% (8% CR and 4% PR) assigned to the control arm (p = 0.0001). Any hematological improvement (HI) was observed in 49% of those treated with Azacitidine vs. 29% in the control arm (p = 0.0001). Furthermore, of the 111 patients with red cell transfusion dependence at the time of study enrollment, 50 (45%) became transfusion independent in the Azacitidine group vs. 13 (11.4%) in the control arm (p=0.0032). In addition, treatment with Azacitidine was associated with delayed leukemic transformation (18 vs 12 months, p<0.0001). This study resulted in the approval of Azacitidine in Europe. Post-hoc analyses of the AZA001 cohort have demonstrated a survival benefit not only for patients achieving a response but also for patients with stable disease without progression during treatment.¹⁵⁶ Both randomized studies show that responses are normally not seen before the patient has received ≥ 3 cycles and best response is often seen several cycles after the initial response.^{153, 155}



Figure 5: Survival in the AZ001 study. Feneaux et al, Lancet, 2010

Alternative dosing schedules have been evaluated in a study in which patients were randomized to receive 75 mg /m² daily for 5 days, off 2 days and then on 2 days (5-2-2), 50 mg/m 2 daily for 5 days, off 2 days and then on for 5 further days (5-2-5), and lastly 75 mg/m 2 daily for 5 days alone (5-0-0). These schedules seemed to result in similar hematological improvement rates (44%, 45%, 56%, respectively). This study was, however, not designed to produce statistically significant results, nor have these schedules been directly compared with the approved 7 day schedule.¹⁵⁷

2.3 CLINICAL RESULTS IN LOWER-RISK MDS

In the US, the label encompasses all patients with MDS. A subgroup analysis of patients (n=22) with RA/RARS in the pivotal, prospective study CALGB9221 showed complete remission (CR), partial remission (PR) and hematological improvement (HI) in 9%, 18% and 32%, respectively.¹⁵² A subgroup analysis from a second prospective study reported transfusion-independence (TI) after treatment with Azacitidine in 65% of previously transfusion-dependent (TD) patients (n=40) with lower-risk MDS¹⁵⁷. Furthermore, two retrospective studies evaluated the effect of Azacitidine in lower-risk MDS populations. Musto et al reported CR, PR, HI of 16%, 10%, 20%, respectively and Prebet et al reported CR, PR, HI of 12%, 5% and 25%, respectively. None of these four studies employed ESA-resistance as an inclusion criterion. ^{158, 159} More recently, a prospective study on ESA-resistant patients with lower-risk MDS showed overall

response rate (ORR) of 47% and achievement of TI in previously TD patients in 33% of the patients.¹⁶⁰

2.4 ALTERNATIVE ADMINISTRATION ROUTES

A few studies have evaluated Azacitidine given intravenously. The first compared pharmamacokinetic data between subcutaneous and intravenous administration.¹⁶¹ Except peak concentration which was higher in intravenously treated patients, the pharmacokinetic data was almost identical. Both clinical trials using intravenous administration show similar response rates as previous studies on subcutaneous administration although they were not designed to detect survival benefit. ^{161, 162}. Use of oral Azacitidine has been limited by drug instability but development of a film-coated formulation has made oral administration possible and the initial phase-I studies are promising.¹⁶³⁻¹⁶⁵ Larger studies on oral Azacitidine are ongoing.

2.5 COMBINATION OF AZACITIDINE AND OTHER DRUGS

The combination with HDACi has gained a lot of interest since it has been shown to have synergistic effects on gene expression.¹⁶⁶ A few smaller studies have evaluated the effect of Azacitidine in combination with different HDACis and show that the combination is feasible and effective, however, the response rates did not seem to differ remarkably from studies on Azacitidine as monotherapy.¹⁶⁷⁻¹⁶⁹ The role of this combination is thus yet to be elucidated.

Lenalidomide is registered for treatment of MDS with isolated del 5q. Several phase I/II studies have evaluated the effect on the combination of Azacitidine and lenalidomide both in cohorts with a karyotype including del5q and mixed cytogenetic cohorts including patients without del5q.¹⁷⁰⁻¹⁷⁴ The combination has shown to be feasible and with encouraging response rates exceeding the reported response rates on Azacitidine alone.

2.6 AZACITIDINE AND ALLOGENEIC STEM CELL TRANSPLANTATION

Two retrospective studies have evaluated the effect of Azacitidine as diseasecontrolling treatment prior to transplantation. The first study compared outcomes after SCT in 54 patients with MDS or CMML who either received or did not receive pretransplantation Azacitidine and showed similar survival and relapse rates.¹⁷⁵ The second trial reviewed 68 patients who either received Azacitidine or intensive chemotherapy as pre-transplantation treatment. The estimated OS at 1 year was 57% in those treated with Azacitidine and 36% in the chemotherapy group (p=0.24). The results from these retrospective studies indicate that Azacitidine is not inferior to intensive chemotherapy prior to transplantation although no prospective randomized studies have tested this conclusion.¹⁷⁶

A few studies have reported the efficacy of Azacitidine used as salvage therapy after relapse and remission have been described for some patients.¹⁷⁷⁻¹⁸¹ Most of the patients in these studies received concomitant donor lymphocyte infusions (DLI). Azacitidine in combination with DLI have also been evaluated as preemptive treatment for impending relapse based on increasing levels of recipient cells in the chimerism analysis and prevention or delay of relapse have been reported with this combination.¹⁸²

2.7 CLINICAL RESULTS IN ACUTE MYELOID LEUKEMIA

The efficacy of Azacitidine in AML has been assessed in several studies. Important in this setting is the fact that in the previous WHO classification, patients with a previous MDS diagnosis and between 20-30% blasts were classified as RAEB-t, i.e. a MDS-diagnosis, while WHO 2001 and 2008 classify these patients as AML. In the large randomized studies CALBG 9221 and AZA-001, patients with the former RAEB-t subgroup, now AML with 20-29% blasts and multilineage dysplasia, were included.^{152,}

¹⁵⁵ Subgroup analysis of this cohort show superiority for Azacitidine-treated patients compared to the control arm and this subgroup is thus not different form the large cohort as a whole. Several studies have specifically evaluated the efficacy in AML-patients.¹⁸³⁻¹⁸⁶ These studies show overall response rates of 32- 50%, with higher response rates for previously untreated patients. In summary, Azacitidine can thus be considered a highly active drug also in AML. Studies on the use of Azacitidine as consolidation therapy after remission achieved by intensive chemotherapy are ongoing.

2.8 PHARMOCOKINETICS

2.8.1 Basic pharmacokinetics

Azacitidine is a chemically relatively unstable drug with a half-life *in vitro* of around 7 hours¹⁸⁷⁻¹⁸⁹. Maximum concentration *in vivo* is reached within 30 minutes and half-life has been reported to be 0.3-0.7 and 0.1-0.4 hours after subcutaneous and intravenous injections respectively.^{161, 190} The bioavailability has been reported to be > 90%.^{161, 190} Systemic clearance exceeds glomerular filtration rate and additional clearance through deamination in liver and spleen has been proposed.¹⁹¹ Concentration in patients treated

with standard dose (75 mg /m²) has been measured to $3-11\mu$ M.^{161, 190} Studies of the effect of factors such as age, gender, renal and hepatic impairments on pharmacokinetic data have not been conducted but based on the clinical studies, the safety profiles were not affected by these parameters.^{152, 155} Clinical drug interaction studies have not been performed. Pharmacokinetic studies of oral Azacitidine show a bioavailability of 6-20%.¹⁶⁵ Maximum concentration was seen after 1 hour and mean elimination half-life was 0.6 hours.

2.8.2 Intracellular metabolism

Transportation of nucleosides across the cellular membrane are mediated through four different classes of transporters but it is still not known which transporters are important for the transportation of Azacitidine, see Figure 6.¹⁹² However, one study shows correlation between expression of one of the transporters, ENT-1, and sensitivity to Azacitidine *in vitro*.¹⁹³ After transportation, Azacitidine is mono, di and tri phosphorylated. Exactly which enzymes that are involved in this processes are unknown, but uridin-cytidine kinase has been proposed to be of major importance.¹⁹² A minor proportion (10-20%) of di-phosphorylated Azacitidine is being converted to 5-aza-deoxy-cytidine-triphosphate by the ribonucleotide reductase enzyme where the deoxy-converted analogue can be incorporated into DNA while the non-converted compound can be incorporated into RNA¹⁹⁴. Interestingly, hydroxyurea has been shown to block the ribonucleotide reductase and thereby preventing Azacitidine from being incoportated to DNA.¹⁹⁵



Figure 6: Intracellular metabolism of Azacitidine. Stresemann et al, Int J Cancer 2008

2.9 PHARMACODYNAMICS

2.9.1 Induction of apoptosis and differentiation

Several studies have demonstrated a direct cytotoxic effect on leukemic cells and the cytotoxic effect seems to be most pronounced in proliferating cells.^{194, 196, 197} Apoptotic activity, involving several apoptotic pathways such as activation of the TRAIL receptor and the bcl-2 family proteins have been shown to increase early after exposure to Azacitidine in vitro¹⁹⁷⁻¹⁹⁹. Another apoptotic pathway described more in detail is the DNA damage response system which can be evoked by Azacitidine mediated through increased expression of the transcription factor FOXO3A. Decitabine has been shown to induce DNA double breaks followed by activation of the DNA damage response system and DNA is being repaired after drug removal.²⁰⁰ Besides pro-apoptotic properties, it was early demonstrated that Azacitidine had the potential to induce cellular differentiation of leukemic cells.¹⁴⁶⁻¹⁴⁹ A paradoxical effect of Azacitidine is observed in the clinical setting: where the kinetics of hematological toxicity observed during treatment, e.g. neutropenia and thrombocytopenia follows ordinary kinetics as compared to other cytostatic drugs with a cyclic decrease followed by recovery until next cycle, while the response effect arrives most often after several cycles of treatment, indicating a response effect other than the cytotoxicity seen in normal cytostatic treatment.

2.9.2 Effect on stem cells

Azacitidine can reduce clone size but repeated studies show that no complete eradication of MDS stem cells can be achieved.^{27, 30, 32, 43}. However, long-term exposure *in vitro* has shown to inhibit self-renewal of malignant stem cells, which might contribute to the delay in leukemic transformation seen in Azacitidine-treated MDS-patients.²⁰¹ In contrast, both Decitabine and Azacitidine has been shown to rather increase the self-renewing capability of normal bone marrow.^{202, 203}

2.9.3 Effects on DNA methylation

After Azacitidine has been metabolized to 5-aza-deoxy-cytidine-triphophate it becomes a substrate for the DNA replication machinery and will be incorporated into DNA as a substitute for cytosine. Methylation of DNA is exerted by the DNA methyl transferase (*DNMT*) family of enzymes where *DNMT1* is responsible for maintaining the methylation pattern during replication while *DNMT3A* and *DNMT3B* exert de novo methylation important during the differentiation process. The *DNMT* enzymes recognize Azacitidine-guanine nucleotides which results in an irreversible binding and subsequently depletion of the enzyme which in turn lead to reduced methylation.^{149, 204,}

²⁰⁵ The affinity for the different types of *DNMT* are unknown, probably all three enzymes are affected although the cytotoxic effect of blocking *DNMT3A* and *DNMT3B* has been reported to be greater than for *DNMT1*.^{206, 207} Besides the three *DNMT*s responsible for DNA methylation, there are two more *DNMTs*: *DNMT2* which methylates tRNA and *DNMT3L*, which function is unknown.

A numerous studies have shown a demethylating effect of Azacitidine, both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, demonstrating effect both using methods for global as well as for gene-specific methylation level.^{58, 162, 167, 197, 208-215} Culture experiments on leukemic cell lines have showed increasing demethylation up to 48 h of incubation, starting already after 1 hour of incubation.²¹⁰ The hypomethylating effect is present at low to moderate doses of Azacitidine while the effect disappears with higher doses (>3uM) and demethylation is thus following a U-shaped curve.²¹¹ *In vivo* treatment has demonstrated a transient reduction of methylation, which is being restored within 4 weeks, which is the time for the start of the next cycle.²¹² The demethylating effect of Azacitidine seems to be non-random and a similar demethylation pattern appears after repeated experiments.²¹⁶ The demethylation levels and the patterns of which genes are targeted by Azacitidine are similar over several cell types.^{215, 217}

2.9.4 Effects on chromatin structure

There is a complex cross-talk between DNA methylation and mechanisms regulating chromatin structure such as histone methylating and acetylating enzymes.²¹⁸ The effect of Azacitidine on chromatin structure e.g. histone modifications, histone variants and nucleosome positioning is sparsely investigated. A few studies have demonstrated gene-specific change in chromatin structure for cells treated *in vitro* with Azacitidine.²¹⁹⁻²²¹ In a genome-wide study, chromatin accessibility was increased but only in a small minority of genes with reduced DNA methylation.²¹⁷ Another genome-wide study *in vitro* showed that the repressive marks H3K27me3 and H3K9me3 were reduced by Azacitidine.²²² Insertion of the histone variant H2A.Z has been shown to be an essential step in for Azacitidine-induced demethylation to result in increased gene expression.²²³ Conversely, treatment with HDACi also results in DNA hypomethylation, another example of the cross-talk between the different epigenetic mechanisms.²²⁴

2.9.5 Effect on RNA and proteins

A small fraction (10%-20%) of Azacitidine is converted by ribonucleotide reductase to 5-aza-deoxy-cytidine which can be incorporated into DNA and block DNA methylation.¹⁹⁴ The reminding 80-90% is instead incorporated into RNA which has a destabilizing effect on the RNA resulting in reduced RNA levels and reduced total protein synthesis.^{194, 211, 225-228} The effect of Azacitidine on RNA has mostly studied tRNA and rRNA although reduced stability of mRNA also has been reported. Azacitidine has also been shown to be a potent inhibitor of ribonucleotide reductase resulting in a reduced conversion of ribonucleotides to deoxyribonucleotides necessary for DNA synthesis²²⁵. This results probably in a destabilizing effect on DNA and antiproliferative effect. Since ribonucleotide reductase is necessary for the conversion of Azacitidine to 5-aza-deoxy-cytidine, the blockage of ribonucleotide reductase by Azacitidine limits its own conversion resulting in a rapid decrease in the percentage Azacitidine being converted to DAC and thus a reduced inhibition of DNMTs over time. DNMT2 is methylating tRNA, however, it is not known if Azacitidine blocks DNMT2. Potentially, treatment with Azacitidine would result in reduced methylation and increased instability of tRNA.^{229, 230}

2.9.6 Effects on gene expression

The ruling paradigm, explaining the mechanism of action of Azacitidine, has been as follows: demethylation of previously silenced tumor suppressor genes due to hypermethylated promotors result in re-expression of these genes. The evidence, at least *in vivo* is however sparse. There are studies supporting this hypothesis, which showed that genes with reduced methylation after treatment were accompanied by increased gene expression.^{198, 201, 213, 222, 231} However, in the genome-wide studies only a small minority of the demethylated genes also show increased expression. First, in a study where cells from the celline HEK 293 were incubated with Azacitidine, only a small minority of the up-regulated genes could be explained by changes in methylation. ²²² A second study, using a hypermethylated colon cancer cell line, showed that only 1.6% of the genes with Azacitidine-induced reduction of methylation also had gained chromatin accessibility. ²¹⁷ However, of these genes, >90% were hypermethylated before start of treatment indicating that demethylation is a plausible mechanism for gained chromatin accessibility. Interestingly, treatment of the same cells with a HDACi, identified a non-overlapping set of genes, providing a rationale for the

combined treatment. In a third study where cells from the cell line HL60 were incubated with Decitabine, 160 genes were transcriptionally upregulated, corresponding to 3% of the total 4876 genes that were demethylated.¹⁹⁸ Interestingly, these 160 genes were enriched for polycomb target genes involved in differentiation and stem cell function. A fourth study on an AML-cell line show minor effect on gene expression despite clear demethylation.²¹⁵ A few additional studies confirm a decrease in methylation but modest effects on gene expression and lack of association between demethylation and gene expression.^{201, 215, 232, 233} None of these studies have used primary MDS cells and none have used modern RNA sequencing for gene expression analysis.

Another study demonstrated that gene expression only occurs when demethylation is accompanied by an open chromatin structure.²³⁴ Yet another possible mechanisms by which Azacitidine exerts its effect on gene expression could be the conformation change of *DNMT*1 induced by the binding of Azacitidine which possibly alters the interactions with transcription factors and chromatin regulators.²⁰⁷

2.9.7 Immunological effects

Several studies have demonstrated immunomodulatory properties of Azacitidine. Results from *in vitro* studies on regulatory T-cells (Tregs) are conflicting with reports of both increasing and decreasing number of Tregs as a result of Azacitidine treatment.²³⁵⁻²³⁷ Several reports of *in vivo* effects show, however, a reduction of Tregs even though an initial increase was observed^{235, 237-239} Interestingly, patients having a higher number of Tregs before start of treatment are less likely to respond. ²³⁵ Furthermore, Azacitidine can induce an expansion of cytototoxic T-cells partly as a result of immune sensitization due to activation of cancer testis antigens.^{235, 238, 240, 241} Studies on dendritic cells have shown that the cytokine production profile from these cells change during treatment although the functional consequences are unknown.²⁴¹ *In vitro* treatment of NK cells with Azacitidine results in an increase in inhibitory ligands and a reduced cytolytic activity.²⁴²⁻²⁴⁴ The effects on NK cells *in vivo* remain to be explained.

2.10 RESPONSE FACTORS

2.10.1 Introduction

Response to treatment is evaluated according to the International working group criteria which scores patients into complete remission (CR), marrow CR (mCR), partial
remission (PR), hematological improvement (HI), stable disease (SD) and progressive disease (PD), see Table 4.

Category	Response criteria (responses must last at least 4 weeks)				
Complete remission	Bone marrow: \leq 5% myeloblasts with normal maturation of all cell lines				
	Persistent dysplasia will be noted				
	Peripheral blood:				
	$Hgb \ge 11 g/dL$				
	$Platelets \ge 100 \times 109/L$				
	Neutrophils \geq 1.0 × 109/L				
	Blasts 0%				
Partial remission	All CR criteria if abnormal before treatment except:				
	Bone marrow blasts decreased by $\geq 50\%$ over pretreatment but still $> 5\%$				
	Cellularity and morphology not relevant				
Marrow CR†	Bone marrow: \leq 5% myeloblasts and decrease by \geq 50% over pretreatment				
	Peripheral blood: if HI responses, they will be noted in addition to marrow				
	CR				
Stable disease	Failure to achieve at least PR, but no evidence of progression for > 8 weeks				
Failure	Death during treatment or disease progression characterized by worsening of				
	cytopenias, increase in percentage of bone marrow blasts, or progression to a				
	more advanced MDS FAB subtype than pretreatment				
Relapse after CR or PR	At least 1 of the following:				
	Return to pretreatment bone marrow blast percentage				
	Decrement of \geq 50% from maximum remission/response levels in				
	granulocytes or platelets				
	Reduction in Hb concentration by ≥ 1.5 g/dL or transfusion dependence				
Cytogenetic response	Complete: Disappearance of the chromosomal abnormality without				
	appearance of new ones				
	Partial: At least 50% reduction of the chromosomal abnormality				
Disease progression	For patients with:				
	Less than 5% blasts: \geq 50% increase in blasts to > 5% blasts				
	5%-10% blasts: \geq 50% increase to $>$ 10% blasts				
	10%-20% blasts: \geq 50% increase to > 20% blasts				
	20%-30% blasts: \geq 50% increase to > 30% blasts				
	Any of the following:				
	At least 50% decrement from maximum remission/response in granulocytes				
	or platelets				
	Reduction in Hb by ≥ 2 g/dL				
	Transfusion dependence				

Table 4. International v	vorking group	criteria for	response. by	Cheson et a	ıl, 2006
--------------------------	---------------	--------------	--------------	-------------	----------

2.10.2 Clinical parameters

Basic clinical data such as morphology and cytogenetics give sparse predictive information although blast count > 15%, extensive transfusion need, abnormal karyotype and previous cytarabine treatment were reported as negative predictors by the French MDS group.²⁴⁵

2.10.3 Mutations and gene expression

Presence of *TET2*-mutations and/or *DNMT3A* has been reported as positively associated with response to treatment in several studies, although not statistically significant in more than 2 of the studies.^{59, 246-248} High expression of *BCL2L10*, an anti-apoptotic member of the *Bcl-2* family, showed association with Azacitidine resistance in one study.²⁴⁹

2.10.4 DNA Methylation profiles

An initial reduction of methylation levels after the first treatment cycle in specific genes or on a global level was shown to predict a later clinical response.^{58, 167, 213, 214, 231} A couple of studies reported correlation between methylation level of specific genes and responses. First, methylation levels of p15 were lower in responders compared to nonresponders although not statistically significant.²⁵⁰ Secondly, hypermethylaton of *BCL2L10* was linked to lower response rate which is intriguing since high expression of *BCL2L10* also has been linked to Azacitidine-resistance.^{59, 249} In contrast, other studies report no correlation between baseline methylation levels and response.^{58, 251} In a study on global levels of DNA methylation analyzed in peripheral blood of mononuclear cells, no association with response was observed.²⁰⁹

2.10.5 Other factors

Higher number of Tregs resulted in lower response rates possibly as a result of increased immune escape.²³⁵ Furthermore, presence of aberrant clones in the FACS analysis of the MDS bone marrow was reported to be negatively associated with response.²⁵² Moreover, lower gene expression of UCK1, one of the enzymes involved in the intracellular metabolism was reported to be associated with Azacitidine resistance and shorter overall survival.²⁵³

3 AIMS OF THE THESIS

The purpose of this thesis was to study the clinical and molecular effects of Azacitidine in the myelodysplastic syndromes.

Specific aims were:

- I. To evaluate the clinical effect of Azacitidine treatment in transfusiondependent, Epo-refractory patients with lower-risk MDS
- II. To investigate the cellular and epigenetic effects of Azacitidine in normal and higher-risk MDS progenitors *in vitro*
- III. To identify clinical and molecular predictors for response in patients with MDS treated with Azacitidine
- IV. To evaluate the differential effects on DNA methylation, gene expression and histone modifications in higher-risk MDS progenitors exposed to Azacitidine *in vitro*

4 MATERIAL AND METHODS

4.1 PATIENTS

4.1.1 Paper I

Thirty consecutive transfusion-dependent, Epo-refractory patients with MDS and IPSS low or intermediate-1 risk MDS were eligible for inclusion and enrolled from 11 centers across the Nordic region.

4.1.2 Paper II and IV

For these *in vitro* studies, we used bone marrow from patients with higher risk MDS (IPSS intermediate 2 or high), CMML-II or AML with multilinear dysplasia and 20-29% marrow blasts and bone marrow from healthy controls. Patients were previously untreated with regard to chemotherapy, Azacitidine or transplantation. All patients and donors gave their informed consent before sampling.

4.1.3 Paper III

Clinical information was collected for all patients with MDS or AML with multilinear dysplasia and 20-29% marrow blasts treated with Azacitidine at the Karolinska, University Hospital. Biobank material based on previous bone marrow samplings for which the patients had given informed consent was used for targeted sequencing and methylation analysis.

4.2 STUDY DESIGN

4.2.1 Paper I

This was a prospective, open-label, multicenter interventional study conducted within the Nordic MDS group. The study was registered at clinicaltrial.gov as NCT01048034. Enrolled patients received six cycles of Azacitidine, 75 mg / m² for 5 consecutive days every 28 days, see Figure 7. Patients achieving transfusion independency terminated the study after six cycles. Patients who were still transfusion dependent after 6 cycles continued with another three cycles of Azacitidine, with the addition of Erythropoietin β 60 000 units / week, s.c. Efficacy assessment was performed after six cycles for all patients and after nine cycles for patients continuing with the combined treatment.



Figure 7: Study design in paper I

4.3 LABORATORY EXPERIMENTS

4.3.1 Cell sampling and sorting, paper I-IV

Bone marrow was obtained from patients and healthy donors. Mononuclear cells (MNCs) were separated by density gradient technique through Lymphoprep[®]. CD34+ cells were separated twice by using a MACS[®] magnetic labeling system, according to the manufacturers' protocols. Samples were either used directly for cell culture experiments or frozen as pellet in -80° C for later analysis of the DNA/RNA/Proteins.

4.3.2 Suspension cultures, paper II and IV

Cells were plated at a concentration of 1×10^6 cells / ml in RPMI 1640-Glutamax with the addition of 10% fetal bovine serum. G-CSF (10 ng/ml), IL-3 (10 ng/ml) and stem cell factor (25 ng/ml) was added. Cells were cultured for 24h or 48h at 37°C in 5% CO_{2.} Azacitidine-treated cultures used Azacitidine, diluted in sterile H₂O filtered through 0.22 µm plastic syringe filter and added to the culture to final concentration of 1µM. Cells were harvested and analyzed for viability, and cell count.

4.3.3 Colony assays

To explore the effect of Azacitidine on colony growth, we exposed CD34+ normal and MDS progenitor cells to Azacitidine ($0.05-10\mu$ M) for 24 hours. Cells were then washed once in PBS, re-suspended in fresh medium, mixed with 4 ml of MethoCult medium

GFH4434 and plated in triplicates on small Petri dishes. Dishes were incubated at 37°C and 5% CO2 for 14 days. Erythroid colonies (CFU-E and BFU-E) and myeloid colonies (granulocytic colonies, CFU-G, monocytoid colonies, CFU-M and mixed granulocytoid / monocytoid colonies, CFU-GM) were counted and a mean value was calculated for each position.

4.3.4 DNA extraction, paper I-IV

Genomic DNA was extracted using Gene Elute[®] genomic DNA extraction kit or by the AllPrep[®] extraction kit.

4.3.5 RNA extraction, paper IV

RNA was extracted using the AllPrep[®] extraction kit.

4.3.6 Protein extraction, paper II

Protein was extracted using the AllPrep[®] extraction kit.

4.3.7 Bisulphite modification, global methylation by LINE-1 and PCR, paper III

Genomic DNA samples were bisulfite treated using *EZ DNA Methylation Gold Kit*[®] according to standard protocol. Methylation specific assays for specific genes /LINE-1 regions, were designed for specific genomic regions using PyroMarQ[®] assay design software. Twenty ng of bisulfite treated DNA was amplified in 25µl PCR reactions using TaqStar[®] polymerase) through thermal cycling of 95°C 10 Min; 40 Cycle of 95°C; 20 sec 55°C and 30 Sec 72°C. PCR products were analyzed on *a PyroMark Q24 Pyrosequencer*[®] according to manufacturer's instructions. ²⁵⁴

4.3.8 Assessment of mutations, paper I, III and IV

Patients were analyzed for 42 genes recurrently mutated in myeloid disorders using HaloplexTM target enrichment technology, followed by high throughput sequencing. The HaloplexTM target enrichment kit G9901A/B was designed using SureDesigntm wizard and we achieved 99.2% coverage of the 42 selected genes. All samples were individually barcoded during enrichment and sequenced using Illumina HiSeQ 2000 system at the Sci-Life lab, Stockholm, Sweden. Sequencing reads were mapped over Human genome 19 by Bowtie and the variants were called using SAMTOOLS. ^{255, 256} The minimum coverage to consider in the analysis was 300 reads and the allele should

have a minimum of 5% of reads. Sequence variations were annotated and functionally classified using ANNOVAR²⁵⁷. Variants previously reported as germline polymorphisms in the 1000 genome and the ESP5400 databases were excluded. ^{258, 259} Variants located in non-coding regions as well as synonymous variants were filtered out.

4.3.9 Illumina methylation array, paper II-IV

Five hundred ng of DNA from bone marrow MNC and CD34+ cells was processed using Illumina-supplied reagents and conditions at a core facility of the Karolinska Institute. After hybridization and scanning, the raw data files were quality checked in GenomeStudio. Data was imported into R v. 3.1 and pre-processed using the R BioConductor packages lumi, methylumi and minfi packages.²⁶⁰⁻²⁶³ Identification of differentially methylated sites and regions were analyzed using the BioConductor packages limma, DMRCate and minifi.^{264 261, 265} Pathway analysis was performed using GO-miner.²⁶⁶

4.3.10 Western blot, paper II

Protein concentration was determined by Bradford. Samples were boiled, and equal amounts of protein loaded on a 4-20% TrisHCK gel, separated by SDS-PAGE and transferred to nitrocellulose membrane, incubated in blocking buffer for 1 hour, probed with respective primary antibody overnight (H3K9ac rabbit polyclonal, ab1191; H3K27ac rabbit polyclonal, ab4729; H3 rabbit polyclonal, ab1791; and H4 mouse monoclonal loading control, ab31830; all from Abcam, diluted in 1:1000). After washing with PBST, secondary fluorescent signal was detected using LiCor[®] Odyssey infrared scanner. The Licor[®] Odyssey software version 3.0 was used for signal intensity calculations.

4.3.11 RNA sequencing, paper IV

The previously published single-cell tagged reverse transcription (STRT) protocol was applied using 10 ng total RNA as template and following minor modifications.²⁶⁷ Forty-eight barcodes were used, the cell capture buffer contained 0.1% Triton X-100, 400 nM T30-VN-oligo and 2 μ M TSO without magnesium chloride. All 48 cDNAs were pooled into one tube using 10% PEG-6000 and a final concentration of 0.9 M NaCl. Purified cDNA was first amplified using 14 cycles of PCR and later an additional 10 cycles to introduce a complete set of adapters for Illumina sequencing.

The ready library was size-selected using the sequential AMPure XP bead selection protocol (https://www.neb.com/protocols/ 1/01/01/size-selection-e6270) where $0.7 \times$ and $0.22 \times$ ratios were used.

Sequencing reads obtained from the STRT library were preprocessed by STRTprep²⁶⁸ to (i) demultiplex by the sample barcodes, (ii) exclude redundant reads to reduce PCR bias by unique molecular identifier (UMI)²⁶⁹, (iii) align the reads to human reference genome hg19 and spike-in RNA sequences by TopHat²⁷⁰, (iv) quantitate the expression levels by 50 base pairs (bp) strand-specific windows sliding in 25 bp step, and (v) perform the basic quality check of the library and the sequencing. Next, we extracted the 50 bp windows with expression levels that showed significantly more fluctuation in the target samples (potentially relevant biological variation) than in the spike-in RNAs (technical variation), and identified and excluded outlier samples in the expression levels of the fluctuated regions by PCA. The fluctuated regions contain many regions regulated by various factors, not only by treatments but also by gender, age, and so on. We therefore also tested differential expression of the fluctuated regions between control and the treatment of the targets by SAMstrt²⁷¹; we specified different perimutation blocks for different patients as the paired statistics.

4.3.12 Chromatin immunoprecipitation followed by qPCR (ChIP-qPCR) ChIP assay was performed using the iDeal[®] Chip-seq kit from Diagenode, using 250 000 CD34+cells per ChIP. Briefly, after 24h incubation with or without Azacitidine, cells were crosslinked for 8 min by adding formaldehyde (37 %) to the growth media to a final concentration of 1% at room temperature. Crosslinking was quenched by adding 2.5 M glycine to a final concentration of 125 mM, and cells were washed twice with ice cold PBS. Cell nuclei were extracted by resuspending cells in lysis buffer 1 (iDeal® ChiP-seq Diagenode) for 10 min at 4°C and lysis buffer 2 (iDeal® ChiP-seq Diagenode) for 10 min at 4°C. Chromatin was fragmented using the Bioruptor sonicator (Diagenode) for 25 min (30s pulses) to produce fragments 200-500 nt in size. Antibodies used were H3K9Me3 (Abcam, #ab8988), and H3 (Diagenode). Immunoprecipitates were collected using protein A coated magnetic beads from the iDeal® Chip-seq kit (Diagenode). Precipitated DNA was eluted by 30 min incubation on rotating wheel in RT, and crosslinking was reversed by overnight incubation at 65°C. The ChIP DNA was extracted with a PCR purification kit (MiniElute®, Qiagen). qPCR validation of enrichment using the primers specific for the selected genes. Each gene was assessed by ChIP qPCR for repressive mark H3K9me3 in three different patients, technical triplicates were run 4-5 times per gene. GAPDH was used for positive control and Ct levels of GAPDH were unchanged upon treatment. For qPCR, 200nM primer (TaqCopenhage) and SybGreen® (Bio-Rad) on the CFX96 Touch® Real-Time PCR Detection System (Bio-Rad) was used. Normalized gene expression was calculated using the CFX manager software (Bio-Rad), and expression was normalized to the percentage of input.

5 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

5.1 PAPER I

LIMITED CLINICAL EFFICACY OF AZACITIDINE IN TRANSFUSION-DEPENDENT, GROWTH FACTOR RESISTANT, LOW- AND INT-1 RISK MDS. RESULTS FROM THE NORDIC NMDSG08A PHASE II STUDY

Azacitidine has been confidently shown to prolong survival in high-risk MDS, while data on lower-risk MDS patients is limited to subgroup analysis and retrospective studies. This study aimed to evaluate the efficacy of Azacitidine treatment in a cohort of transfusion-dependent, epo-refractory patients with lower-risk MDS (IPSS low or int-1).

We enrolled 30 patients from 11 Nordic centers in a prospective study and defined the proportion of patients achieving transfusion independency as primary endpoint. All patients were refractory to EPO/G-CSF treatment or scored "low" probability for response according to a prognostic score model and had a transfusion need \geq 4 units over 8 weeks. ⁹⁹ Included patients had a median number of transfused units of 7 (4-14) during the 8 weeks preceding inclusion. Median platelet and ANC count pre-treatment was 220x10⁹/L (22-1468) and 2.1x10⁹/L (0.3-15.1), respectively. Severe thrombocytopenia (<30) and neutropenia (<0.5) was observed in 3 and 3 patients, respectively. Ten patients pre-terminated the study; five due to sustained cytopenia after start of treatment; two due to death (one sudden death and one neutropenic septicemia); two due to patient's wish and one due to investigators choice. Thirty-eight serious adverse events were reported in 18 patients with infection (n=28) being the most common. Nadir values after each cycle of Azacitidine were seen at week 3 for platelet count (median 130x10⁹/L) and at week 4 for neutrophil count (median 1.2x10⁹/L), respectively.

Twenty-four patients were evaluable for treatment with Azacitidine alone and 15 patients for Azacitidine+Epo. Transfusion independency was achieved in 5 patients (21%) after Azacitidine treatment alone, and in one additional patient after Azacitidine+Epo, see Figure 8. The response duration was relatively short with only 2 patients being transfusion independent for more than 6 months.

Recurrent mutations were found in all but three sequenced patients, rendering this lower-risk cohort a mutational frequency at least as high as in previous reports on MDS of all risk groups, see Figure 9.^{35, 36} A majority of the patients carried a mutation in a splice factor gene and / or in one or several of the genes involved in epigenetic

regulation. None of the mutations predicted for a response to Azacitidine. Notably, mutations in two genes; DNMT3A (n=4), and SF3A1 (n=3) were only observed in non-responders, which deserve further investigation.

In summary, Azacitidine can induce transfusion independency in patients with transfusion dependent, lower-risk MDS, but the response rate is lower in this cohort of documented EPO-G-CSF-refractory patients compared to previous reports of less well-controlled cohorts. Since toxicity is substantial, candidate patients for this treatment must be selected carefully. The combination of Azacitidine and Epo can be effective in rare cases.



Figure 8 A - Outcome after Azacitidine as monotherapy and the combined treatment of Azacitidine and Erythropoietin (Epo). Response defined as transfusion independence. B – Duration of response. C – Overall survival. D – Leukemic transformation



Figure 9: Spectrum of mutations and cytogenetic aberrations in responders and non-responders

5.2 PAPER II

AZACITIDINE INDUCES PROFOUND GENOME-WIDE HYPOMETHYLATION IN PRIMARY MYELODYSPLASTIC BONE MARROW CULTURES BUT MAY ALSO REDUCE HISTONE ACETYLATION.

This study evaluated the effect of Azacitidine in primary bone marrow progenitors from MDS patients. We studied the effect on growth, colony formation, DNA methylation and histone acetylation.

In the cell suspension assays, we observed that doses up to 5 μ M did not affect cell growth or viability. Actually, the absolute number of cells per ml was higher in Azacitidine treated positions than in controls in 1/10 NBM samples and 4/10 MDS samples. Neither was there any inhibitory effect on colony formation after exposure to Azacitidine in doses up to 0.5 μ M for 24 hours. In fact, the number of colonies (especially erythroid colonies) increased by > 70% with lower doses of Azacitidine in 5/9 MDS samples and 5/13 NBM samples. This may suggest a direct stimulatory effect of Azacitidine on erythropoiesis. The seemingly non-toxic effect of the drug on normal bone marrow progenitors is a useful finding since it may support the use of the drug as maintenance after allogeneic stem cell transplantation without toxicity on donor hematopoiesis.

Assessment of global methylation by pyrosequencing of LINE-1 repetitive elements showed a significant decrease in methylation after incubation with 1µM of Azacitidine

for 24h in samples from NBM as well as for MDS (p=0.001 and 0.02, respectively). No further hypomethylating effect was observed with higher doses. There were 32 155 significantly differentially methylated sites in untreated MDS vs. untreated NBM, see Figure 10. The majority (89%) of the sites were more methylated in MDS than in NBM. Azacitidine at 1 µM for 24h induced a marked genome-wide reduction of methylation levels in CD34+ MDS progenitors and induced significant alterations at 15 531 examined sites, whereof 96% were less methylated after Azacitidine treatment. Importantly, the demethylating effect was not promoter specific but included to an equal degree non-promoter CpG-sites. Interestingly, only 1% of the sites that were aberrantly methylated in untreated MDS vs NBM, changed by Azacitidine treatment. In these 239 sites, Azacitidine restored the methylation level towards that of NBM. Unexpectedly, only 3% (8/239) corresponded to gene promotors which suggests that other effects than re-expression of genes silenced by aberrant DNA hypermethylation are activated by Azacitidine. NBM progenitors also became demethylated but the difference did not reach statistical significance which indicates differential effects on normal and MDS progenitors.

The effect of Azacitidine on histone modifications has been sparsely investigated. Our initial hypothesis was that H3K9ac and H3K27ac (markers of active chromatin) would increase after Azacitidine treatment due to chromatin activation within previously silenced promoter regions. By contrast, we showed a decrease of histone acetylation after Azacitidine treatment. H3K9ac decreased in eight of eight examined patients from which we had enough sample material (average decrease 48%, P<0.05) and H3K27ac decreased in five of six examined patients (average 35%, P=0.15) as assessed by western blot analysis. This pattern was not observed in normal CD34+ cells, which remained largely unaffected or showed slightly increased acetylation. H3 and H4 were run as loading controls and showed stable and similar loading, which ensures that the effects did not reflect alterations in global H3/H4 ratio. We hypothesize that the observed pattern may be due to interplay between DNA methylation and chromatin structure; if gene silencing by DNA methylation is lost, histone modifications will keep the chromatin repressed. Upregulation of histone deacetylase by demethylation after Azacitidine treatment, and hence, a global reduction of histone acetylation could be one reason for resistance or incomplete clinical response to Azacitidine. Interestingly, we found that the gene encoding for the histone deacetylase enzyme HDAC4 became hypomethylated in MDS progenitor cells upon Azacitidine treatment. Thus, it is

possible that increased *HDAC4* levels are contributing to the observed reduction of H3K27ac and H3K9ac.



Figure 10: Genome-wide DNA-methylation (a–d) (a) Venn diagram showing number of differentially methylated genes between MDS vs. NBM and treated vs. untreated cells (b) Volcano plot showing difference in methylation untreated MDS vs untreated NBM. Blue dots represent data above the significance level. (c) Volcano plot showing difference in methylation between treated MDS vs untreated MDS. Blue dots represent data above the significance level. (d) Volcano plot showing difference in methylation treated NBM vs untreated NBM. No blue dots, that is, no data reached the significance level.

5.3 PAPER III

MUTATIONS IN HISTONE MODULATORS AND HOXA5 METHYLATION LEVELS PREDICT SURVIVAL IN AZACITIDINE TREATED MDS PATIENTS

Only around 50% of patients respond to treatment with Azacitidine, and at least one third of patients show no response at all or even disease progression. Since it usually takes 6 months to define a non-responder, it is clinically highly relevant to identify predictive factors for response. This study aimed to identify clinically relevant predictors for the efficacy of Azacitidine treatment at three different levels: basic clinical parameters, mutational status, and methylation profiles.

We first evaluated standard clinical parameters and identified disease duration as a factor associated with poor response to treatment and shorter survival estimated from start of Azacitidine therapy. Cytogenetic risk profile was associated with survival but not with response, see Figure 11. High ANC counts did not affect response rates but were associated with shorter survival. There was a trend towards lower response rates and shorter survival for transfusion-dependent patients, in analogy to our findings in paper I.

The second part of the study evaluated the impact of mutational status on response and survival. Recently, Traina et al reported a study of around 40 higher-risk patients and showed better response rates for patients carrying a TET2 and/or DNMT3A mutation in a cohort of MDS-patients.²⁴⁶ In our material of 90 patients, there was only a trend towards higher response rates in patients with epigenetic mutations including histone modulator mutations and DNA methylation mutations. Unexpectedly, while mutations in genes encoding DNA methylation enzymes had no impact on survival, patients presenting with mutations in the group of genes encoding histone modulators (ASXL1, EZH2, MLL) showed significantly better survival (p=0.01), a finding that retained significance in the multivariate analysis. ASXL1-mutation alone showed a trend towards prolonged survival in our material, contrasting the results from the study by Traina where ASXL1 was reported as a negative marker, possibly due to the lower proportion of higher-risk MDS patients in the Traina study. In addition to ASXL1 and EZH2, other well-known adverse genetic events, such as RUNX1 and TP53 mutations, and the number of mutations were neutralized as adverse prognostic factors by Azacitidine treatment.

Thirdly, we examined the role of global DNA methylation by analyzing genome-wide DNA methylation in MNCs using Illumina methylation array 450k. By studying differentially methylated regions (DMRs) we could identify specific differences in the pre-treatment profiles between responding and non-responding patients. The DMRs were strongly enriched for genes involved in development and differentiation pathways. Six *HOX*-genes were differentially methylated of which *HOXA5* was the most significant. By comparing our data with methylation data from different maturation stages in normal hematopoiesis, we showed that non-responders had a *HOXA5* methylation pattern closer to that of progenitor cells while responders resembled more differentiated cells, see Figure 12. Furthermore we could demonstrate that patients with higher methylation level of *HOXA5* had a longer survival compared to lower-methylation (p=0.03).



Figure 11: Survival after start of Azacitidine stratified for pre-treatment parameters and response



Figure 12: DNA methylation levels at the *HOXA5* locus. Squares represent gene location with light green=TSS-1500; Dark green=TSS-200; Red=Gene body; Magenta=1st Exon; Dark blue=5'UTR; Cyan=3'UTR and diamonds represent sample values. A=Median methylation level of responders illustrated with orange diamonds (MNCs) and non-responders with blue diamonds (MNCs). B=Added CD34+ cells with red diamonds. C=All patients. D=Normal bone marrow with PMN illustrated with brown diamonds and CMP with green diamonds.

5.4 PAPER IV

IN VITRO EXPOSURE TO AZACITIDINE INDUCES DEMETHYLATION AND INCREASED GENE EXPRESSION IN PRIMARY MDS PROGENITOR CELLS.

As demonstrated in paper II, Azacitidine has a clear demethylating effect on primary MDS cells during cell culture. The effect on gene expression is however still unclear. In this paper we investigated the impact of *in vitro* exposure to Azacitidine on both DNA methylation and gene expression in primary MDS cells.

Bone marrow samples from 11 consecutive patients with a clinical indication for Azacitidine treatment, i.e. MDS with IPSS int-2 or high, CMML with >10% blasts or AML with multilinear dysplasia and <30% blasts, were collected. After separation of CD34+ cells, samples proceeded to cell culture freshly without any freezing / thawing step in between. Since there is no consensus regarding culture conditions for studying the Azacitidine-effects, we cultured cells with or without Azacitidine, and harvested cells after 0, 24 and 48 hours of culture in order to study the impact of different exposure time and to study if the culture procedure itself alters the epigenome and transcriptome. The culture conditions were identical to those described in paper II including the same dose, 1μ M of Azacitidine.

Sample material allowed assessment of differences in methylation status between samples cultured with or without Azacitidine for 24h (n=9), samples cultured without treatment for 0h or 24h (n=4), samples cultured without treatment for 24h or 48h (n=2) and samples cultured with Azacitidine for 24h or 48h (n=4). DNA methylation was studied using the Illumina 450k platform. We observed no differences in global methylation pattern when comparing samples cultured without Azacitidine, see Figure 13. When comparing samples cultured with or without Azacitidine for 24h, we could, as expected, reproduce the same methylation pattern as was seen in the cohort used for paper II.

By comparing sampled cultured for 24h with or without Azacitidine, we identified a large number (n=65 769) of differentially methylated probes (DMPs). The vast majority of these were less methylated in the Azacitidine samples. Furthermore, we identified between 94 and 1822 DMRs, depending on DMR calling algorithm used. Pathway analysis of the genes associated to the DMRs showed a strong enrichment for biological processes involved in cellular differentiation and development.

Due to low RNA concentration, samples from 6 of the patients underwent a concentrating procedure by SpeedVac TM. The concentrated samples clustered together in a principal component analysis and were separated from the non-concentrated samples, probably reflecting RNA degradation during the concentration procedure, and these samples were excluded from further analyses. Hence, gene expression could be evaluated in paired samples from 4 patients, comparing 24h Azacitidine vs. 24h control, 2 patients comparing 24 h vs. 48 control and 2 patients comparing 24 h vs. 48 h Azacitidine.

Comparing treated and untreated cells cultured for 24 h, we observed an increase in total polyadenylated RNA in the Azacitidine samples in all four patients. A total number of 3855 transcripts, corresponding to 2136 genes, were differentially expressed between treated and non-treated cells (Figure 14A). The vast majority of these (n=3850) were upregulated. Pathway analysis of the upregulated genes showed enrichment of a variety of pathways including translation, cellular component disassembly and RNA processing. Of the upregulated genes, 104 were transcription factors and 24 were epigenetic regulators. Comparing samples with and without Azacitidine for 24 and 48 hours did not show any significant skewedness in gene expression, see Figure 14B and 14C.

Interestingly, DMRs and genes with increased expression showed very limited overlap. Moreover, the percentage of the total number of transcripts upregulated in the selected DMR-associated genes was 73%, as compared to 77% for the whole transcriptome. Hence, no direct relation between genes associated with DMRs and increased gene expression was observed. By selecting the promotor-related probes we could see a general slight decrease (9.6%) in methylation level (using beta level as output from the Illumina array) but there was no correlation between mean methylation level and relative change in gene expression. It is unclear if the promotor demethylation is causing increased gene expression.

To further explore the reasons for the observed discrepancy, we next designed primers for the promoter regions of three genes (*Glrx3, AKAP12* and *NUP210*) associated with demethylated regions in the Azacitidine samples without increase in gene expression. ChIP was performed on samples cultured for 24 h with or without Azacitidine, from the same individual patients that we obtained RNA seq results from. We used the repressive chromatin mark H3K9me3, whereafter qPCR for the three genes was performed. Two genes were neither transcribed at all in the control samples nor in the treated samples, and one was transcribed in the control sample with preserved transcription in the treated sample. *Glrx3 increased* repressive chromatin mark H3K9me3 by on average 5 fold, *AKAP12* by 4.2 fold, and *NUP210* by 2.6 fold on average, in the three different patients assessed. Azacitidine is thus affecting the chromatin inducing an increase in repressive mark, providing a potential explanation why these genes do not gain increased expression despite demethylation.



Figure 13: Volcano plot illustrating differences in methylation for the comparisons: A). Azacitidine vs. control after 24 h of culture B) Azacitidine cultured for 48 h vs. 24 h C) Azacitidine cultured for 48 h vs. control cultured for 48 h D) Control cultured for 24 h vs no culture (0h)



Figure 14: Illustration of differences in gene expression, comparing samples A) cultured for 24 h with or without Azacitidine; B) samples without Azacitidine, cultured for 24 h vs 48 h; and C) samples with Azacitidine, cultured for 24 h vs 48 h. Red dots indicate statistically significant values (FDR<0.05) and blue dots indicate top 100 up / down regulated.

6 FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

Azacitidine has changed the way we treat patients with higher-risk MDS and has resulted in prolonged survival and improved quality of life for a proportion of these patients. However, despite the progress made with the advent of Azacitidine, the prognosis for patients with higher risk MDS is still very poor why improved treatment for this group of patients is highly warranted. The clinical experience of Azacitidine is rapidly increasing but many clinical questions remain to be scrutinized; can predictive markers discriminating responding from non-responding patients be identified allowing physicians to avoid Azacitidine treatment in patients without clinical benefit; what is the optimal dosing regimen and administration route; what is the role of Azaciditine before and after stem cell transplantation and what drug combinations can improve outcome.

Azacitidine has also opened a new field of epigenetic treatment which has just recently started and which will be in focus of cancer research for a long time. This field demands a broader collaboration between basic epigenetic researchers and clinical andtranslational researchers but also calls for knowledge in various other fields like immunology, genetics, and pharmacology.

Still, more than 50 years since Azacitidine was first used in hematological malignancies, the mechanism of it's action is largely unknown. Although several mechanisms, and most importantly the demethylating effect, have been described, the essential processes involved in the Azacitidine-effect are yet to be explored. A deeper understanding of these mechanisms is crucial in order to develop better drugs and find successful combinations with other drugs. The demethylating effect is maybe still the best clue to understand the pharmacodynamics of Azacitidine and further studies on this field are warranted using methods with higher sensitivity and using improved bioinformatic tools for translating methylation data into biological models. However, several other areas of research should be in focus and most importantly the effects on chromatin structure, direct effects on RNA, effects on the micro-environment and the immune system.

7 SAMMANFATTNING PÅ ENKEL SVENSKA

Myelodysplastiskt syndrom (MDS) är en grupp elakartade blodsjukdomar som har sitt ursprung i de blodbildande stamcellerna i benmärgen. MDS drabbar ca 400 svenskar varje år. Förekomsten ökar med stigande ålder och medianåldern vid diagnos är drygt 70 år. Sjukdomen är ovanlig före 50 års ålder. Symtomen vid MDS är relaterade till brist på en eller flera typer av blodceller och det ger symtom i form av trötthet, infektionsbenägenhet och blödningar. Hos ungefär en tredje del av patienterna går sjukdomen över i en akut leukemi. Sjukdomen kan uppträda med ett mer långsamt förlopp (lågrisk MDS) eller som en mer aggressiv sjukdom som påminner om en leukemi (högrisk MDS).

Mekanismerna som gör att sjukdomen uppträder är ofullständigt kända. Vi vet att skador på arvsmassan (DNA) bidrar till sjukdomens uppkomst. Skadorna kan uppträda dels genom stora strukturella förändringar på kromosomerna t.ex. kan delar av kromosom 5 eller 7 falla bort, eller som mutationer på enskilda gener d.v.s. den genetiska koden ändras på en specifik plats i arvsmassan. Man har idag identifierar ett 40-tal gener där man har sett mutationer som kan kopplas till MDS-sjukdomen. Vilka gener som har skadats vid MDS har betydelse för prognosen och utvecklingen av sjukdomen men detaljerad kunskap om detta och hur mutationerna bidrar till uppkomsten av sjukdomen är fortsatt ofullständig.

Utöver genetiska skador bidrar även epigenetiska skador till uppkomsten av sjukdomen. Epigenetik innebär att cellen har egenskaper som nedärvs till dotterceller utan att själva arvsmassan påverkas. Denna information, som ger cellen en specifik signatur och identitet, regleras genom bl.a. DNA metylering och histonmodifikationer och har stor betydelse vid utmognaden av blodbildande celler från stamceller till färdiga blodceller. Vid MDS har man visat att det föreligger en ökad DNA metylering jämfört med friska celler vilket sannolikt medverkar till att utmognaden vid MDS är störd.

Azacitidine är ett cellgift som har visat sig förlänga överlevnaden vid MDS vilket man kunnat konstatera genom att i stora studier slumpmässgt lotta patienten till att få antingen Azacitidine eller konventionell behandling t.ex. blodtransfusioner eller klassiska cellgifter. Effekten av Azacitdine är i stora delar oklar men man tror att Azacitidine har en epigenetisk effekt då man sett att DNA metyleringen minskar till följd av att Azacitidine hämmar de enzym som leder till DNA metylering. I vår första studie ville vi undersöka om Azacitidine utöver att ha effekt på högrisk MDS, även kunde ha effekt vid lågrisk MDS. Vi valde ut patienter som hade en uttalad blodbrist till följd av sjukdomen och krävde regelbundna blodtransfusioner. Dessa patienter hade tidigare behandlats med Epo, ett hormon som stimulerar blodbildningen, utan att ha effekt. Dessa patienter behandlades med Azacitidine i 6 månader. De patienter som fortsatt behövde blodtransfusioner fick ytterligare 3 månaders behandling med tillägg av Epo. Vi behandlade 30 patienter varav 6 efter behandling inte längre behövde blodtransfusioner. Det uppstod 38 fall av allvarliga biverkningar, varav den vanligaste orsaken var infektion vilket krävde inläggning på sjukhus. Sammanfattningsvis var studien en besvikelse där endast en mindre andel av patienterna hade nytta av behandlingen medan antalet allvarliga biverkningar var relativt stor och vår konklusion är att behandlingen inte ska ges rutinmässigt till dessa patienter men kan övervägas i särskilda tillfällen.

I vårt andra och fjärde arbete har vi studerat hur celler från patienter med MDS reagerar på att i laboratorium exponeras för Azacitidine och jämförde med celler från friska försökspersoner. Vi kunde till att börja med konstatera att Azacitidine, trots att det är ett cellgift, i låga doser motsvarande de man ger till patienter, inte har någon avdödande effekt på vare sig MDS-celler eller friska celler. Tvärtom kunde man vid s.k. koloniexperiment där celler får växa i ett odlingsmedium under två veckors tid, att låga doser Azacitidine snarar stimulerade tillväxt av MDS celler. Det faktum att Azacitidine inte har någon avdödande effekt på MDS-celler i dessa doser gör att vi inte tror att behandlingseffekten av Azacitidine orsakas av en cellgiftseffekt utan att den har andra orsaker t.ex. epigenetisk påverkan. Vi undersökte därefter effekt på DNA metylering genom en så kallad metyleringsarray som undersöker metyleringen på 480 000 platser i avsmassan. Vi jämförde MDS celler med friska celler och kunde konstatera att MDS cellerna hade en högre metyleringsnivå på många av generna. Vidare kunde vi konstatera att de MDS-celler som odlats tillsammans med Azacitidine hade en lägre metyleringsnivå på en stor del av de undersökta platserna jämfört med de MDS-celler som odlats utan Azacitidine och således minskar Azacitidine metyleringen. Vi undersökte också en annan epigenetisk mekanism: histon acetylering och kunde något förvånande konstatera att histonacetyleringen minskar vilket innebär ett minskat uttryck av gener tvärtemot den förväntade effekten av minskad metylering. Möjligen kan minskad histonacetylering leda till att MDS-celler är motståndskraftiga mot Azacitidine vilket skulle tala för att dessa patienter också behöver läkemedel inriktade mot att öka

histonacetyleringsnivån. I vårt fjärde arbete upprepade vi de odlingsförsök som låg till grund för arbete två. Vi kunde återigen se att Azacitidine minskade metyleringen. Vi kunde också se att uttrycket av gener ökade vilket är förväntat som ett resultat av minskad metylering. Förvånande nog verkar det inte vara specifikt de gener som får minskad metylering som också får ökat genuttryck vilket man skulle förvänta sig. Möjligen föreligger det indirekta effekter t.ex. direkt påverkan på RNA eller påverkan på s.k. transkriptionsfaktorer som i sin tur påverkar genuttrycket. En annan effekt vi såg var att Azacitidine verkar få kromatinet att sluta sig vilket vi kunde mäta genom att studera en ytmarkör på kromatinet som kallas H3K9me3. Denna ytmarkör avspeglar ett slutet kromatin där gener inte kan uttryckas och Azacitidinbehandlade celler hade högre signal av H3K9me3 än obehandlade celler. Vi kan konstatera att de epigenetiska effekterna av Azacitidin är komplexa och ytterligare studier som studerar olika epigenetiska aspekter behöver genomföras.

I vårt tredje arbete letade vi efter faktorer som kan hjälpa oss att förutse vilka patienter som kommer att svara på behandling med Azacitidine. Ungefär hälften av alla patienter svarar på behandlingen och inga tillförlitliga studier har kunnat förklara vilka patienter som har nytta av behandlingen. Många patienter får således behandlingen i onödan. Vi sammanställde all tillgänglig information från journaler på alla de 134 patienter som fått Azacitidine vid MDS på Karolinska sjukhuset. Vi kunde konstatera att varken blodprover, benmärgsprov eller kromosomskador d.v.s. de undersökningar som görs på alla patienter med sjukdomen, ger information om vilka patienter som svarar på behandlingen. Vidare genomförde vi en DNA sekvensering på de gener som kunnat kopplas till sjukdomen på 90 av patienterna och undersökte om mutationer i dessa gener kan förutse vilka som svarar på behandlingen. Vi fann då att de patienter som hade mutationer i någon av de tre gener som påverkar histoner levde längre än de patienter som inte har någon sådan mutation. Detta kan vara ett viktigt verktyg för läkare som behandlar patienter med MDS då förekomsten av dessa mutationer skulle ökar chansen för att Azacitidine kommer att vara verkningsfullt. Vi undersökte också metylering med en metyleringsarray beskriven ovan på 42 patienter och sökte efter skillnader i metyleringsmönster mellan de patienter som svarade och de som inte gjorde det. Vi fann att metyleringsnivåerna skiljde sig på 200 gener och att en stor andel av dessa gener var sådana som styrde utmognadsprocessen av blodbildande celler. Vi jämförde vidare våra resultat med metyleringsnivå på sorterade MDS-stamceller och benmärg från friska försökspersoner och kunde konstatera att de patienter som inte

svarar har ett metyleringsmönster som mer liknar stamceller medan de patienter som svara har ett metyleringsmönster som mer liknar utmognade celler. Slutligen kunde vi konstatera att metyleringsnivån på den gen som skilde sig tydligast mellan de patienter som svarade och de som inte svarade, *HOXA5*, har betydelse för överlevnaden, där patienter med högre metyleringsnivå har en bättre överlevnad.

8 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This book would not have been made possible without help from a lot of people. Some of them deserve my explicit gratitude:

Eva Hellström-Lindberg, main supervisor: for believing in me, encouraging me, inspiring me, and supporting me with all your knowledge, your time, network and your warm heart. I believe I have learnt a lot from you and I will look back on my time as PhD student with great joy.

Lars Möllgård, co-supervisor: for patiently guiding me through the clinical trial. Thank you for always being there to help me with bigger and smaller issues. We miss you at Huddinge!

Johanna Ungerstedt, co-supervisor: for introducing me to and guiding me through biochemistry and laboratory methodology. Thank you for being so generous with your knowledge, your time and your good spirit.

Karl Ekwall, co-supervisor: for showing me around in the exciting world of epigenetics. The meetings with you have always brought new perspectives to me.

Monika Jansson, Asmaa Ben Azenkoud, Gunilla Walldin, Annette Engström and Lalla Forsblom: for introducing me to the lab environment, cell culturing and biobanking. You have always been there to help me with all kind of problems encountered in the lab. Thank you also for creating such a nice atmosphere in the lab.

Mohsen Karimi: for sharing your deep knowledge in genetics and epigenetics.

Marios Dimitriou: for getting up very early in the mornings to help me with the flow cytometry.

All other members of the MDS research group, **Simona, Theresa, Christian**, **Valentina, Edda, Martin, Michael,** and **Karin**: for all help in the lab and for good friendship.

Hani Abdulkadir Ali: for being such a good and helpful partner in paper IV.

Andreas Lennartsson: for your valuable help in designing and analyzing the epigenetic experiments.

Ying Qu and **Sören Lehman**: for help with the methylation arrays and reviewing of the manuscripts.

Juha Kere, Elisabet Einarsdottir, Kaarel Krjutshkov and Shintaro Katayama: for the collaboration with the RNA seq experiments

Stein-Erik Jacobsen with lab members: for valuable input and comments on experimental design and data analysis

All co-investigator in the NMDSG08A clinical trial. A special thanks to **Mette Skov Holm**, Århus and **Ingunn Dybedahl**, Oslo for good collaboration.

Caroline Poletto, Anna Isaksson and all other research nurses involved in the clinical trial

All colleagues at Hematologiskt Centrum, Huddinge (and Solna): for good friendship and for contributing to the creative atmosphere that makes our work so exciting. We are the best clinic in the galaxy!

All the bosses that over the years have given me time for research.

My colleagues at Mälarsjukhuset who helped me in my clinical training and allowed me to get time for research.

All nurses at Hematologiskt centrum. A special thanks to **Kristina Eklöf**, contact nurse for the MDS patients, for your professional, wise and warm caring of the MDS-patients.

Mina svärföräldrar **Börje** och **Stina** – min bonusfamilj: för hjälp med barnpassning medan jag skrev manuskript, och för allt roligt däremellan.

Min kära syster **Johanna** med familj **Mats, Lukas** och **Manfred**: för allt stöd och uppmuntran. Ni är en ständig källa till skratt och glädje.

Mamma **Gunilla** och Pappa **Bo**: för ert stöd i vått och torrt och för att ni alltid förmedlat glädjen i att studera och lära sig mer.

Hanna, Nils och Olof: Ni är Dag och Natt, Hav och Land, Sol och Måne. Och allt däremellan...

9 REFERENCES

1. Ades L, Itzykson R, Fenaux P. Myelodysplastic syndromes. Lancet. 2014 Jun 28;383(9936):2239-52.

2. Rollison DE, Howlader N, Smith MT, Strom SS, Merritt WD, Ries LA, et al. Epidemiology of myelodysplastic syndromes and chronic myeloproliferative disorders in the United States, 2001-2004, using data from the NAACCR and SEER programs. Blood. 2008 Jul 1;112(1):45-52.

3. Ma X, Does M, Raza A, Mayne ST. Myelodysplastic syndromes: incidence and survival in the United States. Cancer. 2007 Apr 15;109(8):1536-42.

4. Williamson PJ, Kruger AR, Reynolds PJ, Hamblin TJ, Oscier DG. Establishing the incidence of myelodysplastic syndrome. Br J Haematol. 1994 Aug;87(4):743-5.

5. Germing U, Strupp C, Kundgen A, Bowen D, Aul C, Haas R, et al. No increase in age-specific incidence of myelodysplastic syndromes. Haematologica. 2004 Aug;89(8):905-10.

6. Radlund A, Thiede T, Hansen S, Carlsson M, Engquist L. Incidence of myelodysplastic syndromes in a Swedish population. Eur J Haematol. 1995 Mar;54(3):153-6.

7. Neukirchen J, Schoonen WM, Strupp C, Gattermann N, Aul C, Haas R, et al. Incidence and prevalence of myelodysplastic syndromes: data from the Dusseldorf MDS-registry. Leuk Res. 2011 Dec;35(12):1591-6.

 Strom SS, Gu Y, Gruschkus SK, Pierce SA, Estey EH. Risk factors of myelodysplastic syndromes: a case-control study. Leukemia. 2005 Nov;19(11):1912-8.
 Descatha A, Jenabian A, Conso F, Ameille J. Occupational exposures and

haematological malignancies: overview on human recent data. Cancer Causes Control. 2005 Oct;16(8):939-53.

10. West AH, Godley LA, Churpek JE. Familial myelodysplastic syndrome/acute leukemia syndromes: a review and utility for translational investigations. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2014 Mar;1310:111-8.

11. Greenberg P, Cox C, LeBeau MM, Fenaux P, Morel P, Sanz G, et al. International scoring system for evaluating prognosis in myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood. 1997 Mar 15;89(6):2079-88.

12. Kantarjian H, Giles F, List A, Lyons R, Sekeres MA, Pierce S, et al. The incidence and impact of thrombocytopenia in myelodysplastic syndromes. Cancer. 2007 May 1;109(9):1705-14.

13. Malcovati L, Porta MG, Pascutto C, Invernizzi R, Boni M, Travaglino E, et al. Prognostic factors and life expectancy in myelodysplastic syndromes classified according to WHO criteria: a basis for clinical decision making. J Clin Oncol. 2005 Oct 20;23(30):7594-603.

14. Marisavljevic D, Kraguljac N, Rolovic Z. Immunologic abnormalities in myelodysplastic syndromes: clinical features and characteristics of the lymphoid population. Med Oncol. 2006;23(3):385-91.

15. Billstrom R, Johansson H, Johansson B, Mitelman F. Immune-mediated complications in patients with myelodysplastic syndromes--clinical and cytogenetic features. Eur J Haematol. 1995 Jul;55(1):42-8.

16. Giannouli S, Voulgarelis M, Zintzaras E, Tzioufas AG, Moutsopoulos HM. Autoimmune phenomena in myelodysplastic syndromes: a 4-yr prospective study. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2004 May;43(5):626-32.

17. Czader M, Orazi A. World Health Organization classification of myelodysplastic syndromes. Curr Pharm Des. 2012;18(22):3149-62.

18. Swerdlow S.H. CE, Harris N.L., Jaffe E.S., Pileri S.A., Stein H, Thiele J. WHO Classification of Tumours of Haematopoietic and Lymphoid Tissues. IARC, Lyon, press. 2008.

19. Pozdnyakova O, Miron PM, Tang G, Walter O, Raza A, Woda B, et al. Cytogenetic abnormalities in a series of 1,029 patients with primary myelodysplastic syndromes: a report from the US with a focus on some undefined single chromosomal abnormalities. Cancer. 2008 Dec 15;113(12):3331-40.

20. Sole F, Espinet B, Sanz GF, Cervera J, Calasanz MJ, Luno E, et al. Incidence, characterization and prognostic significance of chromosomal abnormalities in 640 patients with primary myelodysplastic syndromes. Grupo Cooperativo Espanol de Citogenetica Hematologica. Br J Haematol. 2000 Feb;108(2):346-56.

21. Greenberg PL, Tuechler H, Schanz J, Sanz G, Garcia-Manero G, Sole F, et al. Revised international prognostic scoring system for myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood. 2012 Sep 20;120(12):2454-65.

22. List AF, Baker AF, Green S, Bellamy W. Lenalidomide: targeted anemia therapy for myelodysplastic syndromes. Cancer Control. 2006 Dec;13 Suppl:4-11.

23. Buesche G, Teoman H, Wilczak W, Ganser A, Hecker H, Wilkens L, et al. Marrow fibrosis predicts early fatal marrow failure in patients with myelodysplastic syndromes. Leukemia. 2008 Feb;22(2):313-22.

24. Della Porta MG, Malcovati L, Strupp C, Ambaglio I, Kuendgen A, Zipperer E, et al. Risk stratification based on both disease status and extra-hematologic comorbidities in patients with myelodysplastic syndrome. Haematologica. 2011 Mar;96(3):441-9.

25. Lin YW, Slape C, Zhang Z, Aplan PD. NUP98-HOXD13 transgenic mice develop a highly penetrant, severe myelodysplastic syndrome that progresses to acute leukemia. Blood. 2005 Jul 1;106(1):287-95.

26. Chung YJ, Choi CW, Slape C, Fry T, Aplan PD. Transplantation of a myelodysplastic syndrome by a long-term repopulating hematopoietic cell. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008 Sep 16;105(37):14088-93.

27. Tehranchi R, Woll PS, Anderson K, Buza-Vidas N, Mizukami T, Mead AJ, et al. Persistent malignant stem cells in del(5q) myelodysplasia in remission. N Engl J Med. 2010 Sep 9;363(11):1025-37.

28. Nilsson L, Eden P, Olsson E, Mansson R, Astrand-Grundstrom I, Strombeck B, et al. The molecular signature of MDS stem cells supports a stem-cell origin of 5q myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood. 2007 Oct 15;110(8):3005-14.

29. Pang WW, Pluvinage JV, Price EA, Sridhar K, Arber DA, Greenberg PL, et al. Hematopoietic stem cell and progenitor cell mechanisms in myelodysplastic syndromes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013 Feb 19;110(8):3011-6.

30. Will B, Zhou L, Vogler TO, Ben-Neriah S, Schinke C, Tamari R, et al. Stem and progenitor cells in myelodysplastic syndromes show aberrant stage-specific expansion and harbor genetic and epigenetic alterations. Blood. 2012 Sep 6;120(10):2076-86.

31. Woll PS, Kjallquist U, Chowdhury O, Doolittle H, Wedge DC, Thongjuea S, et al. Myelodysplastic syndromes are propagated by rare and distinct human cancer stem cells in vivo. Cancer Cell. 2014 Jun 16;25(6):794-808.

32. Craddock C, Quek L, Goardon N, Freeman S, Siddique S, Raghavan M, et al. Azacitidine fails to eradicate leukemic stem/progenitor cell populations in patients with acute myeloid leukemia and myelodysplasia. Leukemia. 2013 Apr;27(5):1028-36.

33. Papaemmanuil E, Cazzola M, Boultwood J, Malcovati L, Vyas P, Bowen D, et al. Somatic SF3B1 mutation in myelodysplasia with ring sideroblasts. N Engl J Med. 2011 Oct 13;365(15):1384-95.

34. Bejar R, Stevenson K, Abdel-Wahab O, Galili N, Nilsson B, Garcia-Manero G, et al. Clinical effect of point mutations in myelodysplastic syndromes. N Engl J Med. 2011 Jun 30;364(26):2496-506.

35. Papaemmanuil E, Gerstung M, Malcovati L, Tauro S, Gundem G, Van Loo P, et al. Clinical and biological implications of driver mutations in myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood. 2013 Nov 21;122(22):3616-27; quiz 99.

36. Haferlach T, Nagata Y, Grossmann V, Okuno Y, Bacher U, Nagae G, et al. Landscape of genetic lesions in 944 patients with myelodysplastic syndromes. Leukemia. 2014 Feb;28(2):241-7.

37. Yoshida K, Sanada M, Shiraishi Y, Nowak D, Nagata Y, Yamamoto R, et al. Frequent pathway mutations of splicing machinery in myelodysplasia. Nature. 2011 Oct 6;478(7367):64-9.

38. Bejar R, Stevenson KE, Caughey BA, Abdel-Wahab O, Steensma DP, Galili N, et al. Validation of a prognostic model and the impact of mutations in patients with lower-risk myelodysplastic syndromes. J Clin Oncol. 2012 Sep 20;30(27):3376-82.

39. Jadersten M, Saft L, Smith A, Kulasekararaj A, Pomplun S, Gohring G, et al. TP53 mutations in low-risk myelodysplastic syndromes with del(5q) predict disease progression. J Clin Oncol. 2011 May 20;29(15):1971-9.

40. Malcovati L, Papaemmanuil E, Bowen DT, Boultwood J, Della Porta MG, Pascutto C, et al. Clinical significance of SF3B1 mutations in myelodysplastic syndromes and myelodysplastic/myeloproliferative neoplasms. Blood. 2011 Dec 8;118(24):6239-46.

41. Bejar R, Stevenson KE, Caughey B, Lindsley RC, Mar BG, Stojanov P, et al. Somatic mutations predict poor outcome in patients with myelodysplastic syndrome after hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation. J Clin Oncol. 2014 Sep 1;32(25):2691-8.

42. Walter MJ, Shen D, Shao J, Ding L, White BS, Kandoth C, et al. Clonal diversity of recurrently mutated genes in myelodysplastic syndromes. Leukemia. 2013 Jun;27(6):1275-82.

43. Itzykson R, Kosmider O, Renneville A, Morabito M, Preudhomme C, Berthon C, et al. Clonal architecture of chronic myelomonocytic leukemias. Blood. 2013 Mar 21;121(12):2186-98.

44. Reik W. Stability and flexibility of epigenetic gene regulation in mammalian development. Nature. 2007 May 24;447(7143):425-32.

45. Bocker MT, Hellwig I, Breiling A, Eckstein V, Ho AD, Lyko F. Genome-wide promoter DNA methylation dynamics of human hematopoietic progenitor cells during differentiation and aging. Blood. 2011 May 12;117(19):e182-9.

46. Ronnerblad M, Andersson R, Olofsson T, Douagi I, Karimi M, Lehmann S, et al. Analysis of the DNA methylome and transcriptome in granulopoiesis reveals timed changes and dynamic enhancer methylation. Blood. 2014 Apr 24;123(17):e79-89.

47. Karpf AR. Epigenetic alterations in oncogenesis. Preface. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2013;754:v-vii.

48. Feinberg AP. Epigenetic stochasticity, nuclear structure and cancer: the implications for medicine. J Intern Med. 2014 Jul;276(1):5-11.

49. Solary E, Bernard OA, Tefferi A, Fuks F, Vainchenker W. The Ten-Eleven Translocation-2 (TET2) gene in hematopoiesis and hematopoietic diseases. Leukemia. 2014 Mar;28(3):485-96.

50. Ko M, Huang Y, Jankowska AM, Pape UJ, Tahiliani M, Bandukwala HS, et al. Impaired hydroxylation of 5-methylcytosine in myeloid cancers with mutant TET2. Nature. 2010 Dec 9;468(7325):839-43.

51. Figueroa ME, Abdel-Wahab O, Lu C, Ward PS, Patel J, Shih A, et al. Leukemic IDH1 and IDH2 mutations result in a hypermethylation phenotype, disrupt TET2 function, and impair hematopoietic differentiation. Cancer Cell. 2010 Dec 14;18(6):553-67.

52. Lu C, Ward PS, Kapoor GS, Rohle D, Turcan S, Abdel-Wahab O, et al. IDH mutation impairs histone demethylation and results in a block to cell differentiation. Nature. 2012 Mar 22;483(7390):474-8.

53. Qu Y, Lennartsson A, Gaidzik VI, Deneberg S, Karimi M, Bengtzen S, et al. Differential methylation in CN-AML preferentially targets non-CGI regions and is dictated by DNMT3A mutational status and associated with predominant hypomethylation of HOX genes. Epigenetics : official journal of the DNA Methylation Society. 2014 Aug 1;9(8):1108-19.

54. Figueroa ME, Skrabanek L, Li Y, Jiemjit A, Fandy TE, Paietta E, et al. MDS and secondary AML display unique patterns and abundance of aberrant DNA methylation. Blood. 2009 Oct 15;114(16):3448-58.

55. Jiang Y, Dunbar A, Gondek LP, Mohan S, Rataul M, O'Keefe C, et al. Aberrant DNA methylation is a dominant mechanism in MDS progression to AML. Blood. 2009 Feb 5;113(6):1315-25.

56. del Rey M, O'Hagan K, Dellett M, Aibar S, Colyer HA, Alonso ME, et al. Genome-wide profiling of methylation identifies novel targets with aberrant hypermethylation and reduced expression in low-risk myelodysplastic syndromes. Leukemia. 2013 Mar;27(3):610-8.

57. Quesnel B, Guillerm G, Vereecque R, Wattel E, Preudhomme C, Bauters F, et al. Methylation of the p15(INK4b) gene in myelodysplastic syndromes is frequent and acquired during disease progression. Blood. 1998 Apr 15;91(8):2985-90.

58. Shen L, Kantarjian H, Guo Y, Lin E, Shan J, Huang X, et al. DNA Methylation Predicts Survival and Response to Therapy in Patients With Myelodysplastic Syndromes. 2010 2010-02-01.

59. Voso MT, Fabiani E, Piciocchi A, Matteucci C, Brandimarte L, Finelli C, et al. Role of BCL2L10 methylation and TET2 mutations in higher risk myelodysplastic syndromes treated with 5-azacytidine. Leukemia. 2011 Dec;25(12):1910-3.

60. Aggerholm A, Holm MS, Guldberg P, Olesen LH, Hokland P. Promoter hypermethylation of p15INK4B, HIC1, CDH1, and ER is frequent in myelodysplastic syndrome and predicts poor prognosis in early-stage patients. Eur J Haematol. 2006 Jan;76(1):23-32.

61. Lin J, Yao DM, Qian J, Wang YL, Han LX, Jiang YW, et al. Methylation status of fragile histidine triad (FHIT) gene and its clinical impact on prognosis of patients with myelodysplastic syndrome. Leuk Res. 2008 Oct;32(10):1541-5.

62. Wu SJ, Yao M, Chou WC, Tang JL, Chen CY, Ko BS, et al. Clinical implications of SOCS1 methylation in myelodysplastic syndrome. Br J Haematol. 2006 Nov;135(3):317-23.

63. Grovdal M, Khan R, Aggerholm A, Antunovic P, Astermark J, Bernell P, et al. Negative effect of DNA hypermethylation on the outcome of intensive chemotherapy in older patients with high-risk myelodysplastic syndromes and acute myeloid leukemia following myelodysplastic syndrome. Clin Cancer Res. 2007 Dec 1;13(23):7107-12.

64. Ernst T, Chase AJ, Score J, Hidalgo-Curtis CE, Bryant C, Jones AV, et al. Inactivating mutations of the histone methyltransferase gene EZH2 in myeloid disorders. Nat Genet. 2010 Aug;42(8):722-6.

65. Score J, Hidalgo-Curtis C, Jones AV, Winkelmann N, Skinner A, Ward D, et al. Inactivation of polycomb repressive complex 2 components in

myeloproliferative and myelodysplastic/myeloproliferative neoplasms. Blood. 2012 Feb 2;119(5):1208-13.

66. Ueda T, Sanada M, Matsui H, Yamasaki N, Honda ZI, Shih LY, et al. EED mutants impair polycomb repressive complex 2 in myelodysplastic syndrome and related neoplasms. Leukemia. 2012 Dec;26(12):2557-60.

67. Khan SN, Jankowska AM, Mahfouz R, Dunbar AJ, Sugimoto Y, Hosono N, et al. Multiple mechanisms deregulate EZH2 and histone H3 lysine 27 epigenetic changes in myeloid malignancies. Leukemia. 2013 Jun;27(6):1301-9.

68. Jankowska AM, Makishima H, Tiu RV, Szpurka H, Huang Y, Traina F, et al. Mutational spectrum analysis of chronic myelomonocytic leukemia includes genes associated with epigenetic regulation: UTX, EZH2, and DNMT3A. Blood. 2011 Oct 6;118(14):3932-41.

69. Abdel-Wahab O, Adli M, LaFave LM, Gao J, Hricik T, Shih AH, et al. ASXL1 mutations promote myeloid transformation through loss of PRC2-mediated gene repression. Cancer Cell. 2012 Aug 14;22(2):180-93.

70. Abdel-Wahab O, Dey A. The ASXL-BAP1 axis: new factors in myelopoiesis, cancer and epigenetics. Leukemia. 2013 Jan;27(1):10-5.

71. Wei Y, Chen R, Dimicoli S, Bueso-Ramos C, Neuberg D, Pierce S, et al. Global H3K4me3 genome mapping reveals alterations of innate immunity signaling and overexpression of JMJD3 in human myelodysplastic syndrome CD34+ cells. Leukemia. 2013 Nov;27(11):2177-86.

72. Cheng JX, Anastasi J, Watanabe K, Kleinbrink EL, Grimley E, Knibbs R, et al. Genome-wide profiling reveals epigenetic inactivation of the PU.1 pathway by histone H3 lysine 27 trimethylation in cytogenetically normal myelodysplastic syndrome. Leukemia. 2013 Jun;27(6):1291-300.

73. Hopfer O, Nolte F, Mossner M, Komor M, Kmetsch A, Benslasfer O, et al. Epigenetic dysregulation of GATA1 is involved in myelodysplastic syndromes dyserythropoiesis. Eur J Haematol. 2012 Feb;88(2):144-53.

74. Raval A, Sridhar KJ, Patel S, Turnbull BB, Greenberg PL, Mitchell BS. Reduced rRNA expression and increased rDNA promoter methylation in CD34+ cells of patients with myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood. 2012 Dec 6;120(24):4812-8.

75. Deneberg S, Guardiola P, Lennartsson A, Qu Y, Gaidzik V, Blanchet O, et al. Prognostic DNA methylation patterns in cytogenetically normal acute myeloid leukemia are predefined by stem cell chromatin marks. Blood. 2011 Nov 17;118(20):5573-82.

76. Liu F, Zhao X, Perna F, Wang L, Koppikar P, Abdel-Wahab O, et al. JAK2V617F-mediated phosphorylation of PRMT5 downregulates its methyltransferase activity and promotes myeloproliferation. Cancer Cell. 2011 Feb 15;19(2):283-94.

77. Chambers SM, Shaw CA, Gatza C, Fisk CJ, Donehower LA, Goodell MA. Aging hematopoietic stem cells decline in function and exhibit epigenetic dysregulation. PLoS Biol. 2007 Aug;5(8):e201.

78. Feinberg AP, Irizarry RA. Evolution in health and medicine Sackler colloquium: Stochastic epigenetic variation as a driving force of development, evolutionary adaptation, and disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2010 Jan 26;107 Suppl 1:1757-64.

79. Itzykson R, Fenaux P. Epigenetics of myelodysplastic syndromes. Leukemia. 2014 Mar;28(3):497-506.

80. Molldrem JJ, Jiang YZ, Stetler-Stevenson M, Mavroudis D, Hensel N, Barrett AJ. Haematological response of patients with myelodysplastic syndrome to antithymocyte globulin is associated with a loss of lymphocyte-mediated inhibition of CFU-GM and alterations in T-cell receptor Vbeta profiles. Br J Haematol. 1998 Sep;102(5):1314-22. 81. Epling-Burnette PK, Painter JS, Rollison DE, Ku E, Vendron D, Widen R, et al. Prevalence and clinical association of clonal T-cell expansions in Myelodysplastic Syndrome. Leukemia. 2007 Apr;21(4):659-67.

82. Epperson DE, Nakamura R, Saunthararajah Y, Melenhorst J, Barrett AJ. Oligoclonal T cell expansion in myelodysplastic syndrome: evidence for an autoimmune process. Leuk Res. 2001 Dec;25(12):1075-83.

83. Chamuleau ME, Westers TM, van Dreunen L, Groenland J, Zevenbergen A, Eeltink CM, et al. Immune mediated autologous cytotoxicity against hematopoietic precursor cells in patients with myelodysplastic syndrome. Haematologica. 2009 Apr;94(4):496-506.

84. Kordasti SY, Ingram W, Hayden J, Darling D, Barber L, Afzali B, et al. CD4+CD25high Foxp3+ regulatory T cells in myelodysplastic syndrome (MDS). Blood. 2007 Aug 1;110(3):847-50.

85. Hamdi W, Ogawara H, Handa H, Tsukamoto N, Nojima Y, Murakami H. Clinical significance of regulatory T cells in patients with myelodysplastic syndrome. Eur J Haematol. 2009 Mar;82(3):201-7.

86. Kotsianidis I, Bouchliou I, Nakou E, Spanoudakis E, Margaritis D, Christophoridou AV, et al. Kinetics, function and bone marrow trafficking of CD4+CD25+FOXP3+ regulatory T cells in myelodysplastic syndromes (MDS). Leukemia. 2009 Mar;23(3):510-8.

87. Bouchliou I, Miltiades P, Nakou E, Spanoudakis E, Goutzouvelidis A, Vakalopoulou S, et al. Th17 and Foxp3(+) T regulatory cell dynamics and distribution in myelodysplastic syndromes. Clin Immunol. 2011 Jun;139(3):350-9.

88. Aggarwal S, van de Loosdrecht AA, Alhan C, Ossenkoppele GJ, Westers TM, Bontkes HJ. Role of immune responses in the pathogenesis of low-risk MDS and high-risk MDS: implications for immunotherapy. Br J Haematol. 2011 Jun;153(5):568-81.

89. Kiladjian JJ, Bourgeois E, Lobe I, Braun T, Visentin G, Bourhis JH, et al. Cytolytic function and survival of natural killer cells are severely altered in myelodysplastic syndromes. Leukemia. 2006 Mar;20(3):463-70.

90. Epling-Burnette PK, Bai F, Painter JS, Rollison DE, Salih HR, Krusch M, et al. Reduced natural killer (NK) function associated with high-risk myelodysplastic syndrome (MDS) and reduced expression of activating NK receptors. Blood. 2007 Jun 1;109(11):4816-24.

91. Carlsten M, Baumann BC, Simonsson M, Jadersten M, Forsblom AM, Hammarstedt C, et al. Reduced DNAM-1 expression on bone marrow NK cells associated with impaired killing of CD34+ blasts in myelodysplastic syndrome. Leukemia. 2010 Sep;24(9):1607-16.

92. Saft L, Bjorklund E, Berg E, Hellstrom-Lindberg E, Porwit A. Bone marrow dendritic cells are reduced in patients with high-risk myelodysplastic syndromes. Leuk Res. 2013 Mar;37(3):266-73.

93. Micheva I, Thanopoulou E, Michalopoulou S, Karakantza M, Kouraklis-Symeonidis A, Mouzaki A, et al. Defective tumor necrosis factor alpha-induced maturation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells in patients with myelodysplastic syndromes. Clin Immunol. 2004 Dec;113(3):310-7.

94. Keith T, Araki Y, Ohyagi M, Hasegawa M, Yamamoto K, Kurata M, et al. Regulation of angiogenesis in the bone marrow of myelodysplastic syndromes transforming to overt leukaemia. Br J Haematol. 2007 May;137(3):206-15.

95. Raaijmakers MH, Mukherjee S, Guo S, Zhang S, Kobayashi T, Schoonmaker JA, et al. Bone progenitor dysfunction induces myelodysplasia and secondary leukaemia. Nature. 2010 Apr 8;464(7290):852-7.

96. Das M, Chatterjee S, Basak P, Das P, Pereira JA, Dutta RK, et al. The bone marrow stem stromal imbalance--a key feature of disease progression in case of myelodysplastic mouse model. J Stem Cells. 2010;5(2):49-64.

97. Raaijmakers MH. Myelodysplastic syndromes: revisiting the role of the bone marrow microenvironment in disease pathogenesis. Int J Hematol. 2012 Jan;95(1):17-25.

98. Harper P, Littlewood T. Anaemia of cancer: impact on patient fatigue and long-term outcome. Oncology. 2005;69 Suppl 2:2-7.

99. Hellstrom-Lindberg E, Gulbrandsen N, Lindberg G, Ahlgren T, Dahl IM, Dybedal I, et al. A validated decision model for treating the anaemia of myelodysplastic syndromes with erythropoietin + granulocyte colony-stimulating factor: significant effects on quality of life. Br J Haematol. 2003 Mar;120(6):1037-46.
100. Jadersten M, Montgomery SM, Dybedal I, Porwit-MacDonald A, Hellstrom-Lindberg E. Long-term outcome of treatment of anemia in MDS with

erythropoietin and G-CSF. Blood. 2005 Aug 1;106(3):803-11.

Park S, Grabar S, Kelaidi C, Beyne-Rauzy O, Picard F, Bardet V, et al.
Predictive factors of response and survival in myelodysplastic syndrome treated with erythropoietin and G-CSF: the GFM experience. Blood. United States2008. p. 574-82.
Greenberg PL, Sun Z, Miller KB, Bennett JM, Tallman MS, Dewald G,

et al. Treatment of myelodysplastic syndrome patients with erythropoietin with or without granulocyte colony-stimulating factor: results of a prospective randomized phase 3 trial by the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (E1996). 2009 2009-09-17.

103. Kelaidi C, Park S, Sapena R, Beyne-Rauzy O, Coiteux V, Vey N, et al. Long-term outcome of anemic lower-risk myelodysplastic syndromes without 5q deletion refractory to or relapsing after erythropoiesis-stimulating agents. Leukemia. 2013 2013-01-16.

104. Greenberg PL, Sun Z, Miller KB, Bennett JM, Tallman MS, Dewald G, et al. Treatment of myelodysplastic syndrome patients with erythropoietin with or without granulocyte colony-stimulating factor: results of a prospective randomized phase 3 trial by the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (E1996). Blood. 2009 Sep 17;114(12):2393-400.

105. Hellstrom-Lindberg E, Negrin R, Stein R, Krantz S, Lindberg G, Vardiman J, et al. Erythroid response to treatment with G-CSF plus erythropoietin for the anaemia of patients with myelodysplastic syndromes: proposal for a predictive model. Br J Haematol. 1997 Nov;99(2):344-51.

106. Jadersten M, Malcovati L, Dybedal I, Della Porta MG, Invernizzi R, Montgomery SM, et al. Erythropoietin and granulocyte-colony stimulating factor treatment associated with improved survival in myelodysplastic syndrome. J Clin Oncol. 2008 Jul 20;26(21):3607-13.

107. Telfer P. Update on survival in thalassemia major. Hemoglobin. 2009;33 Suppl 1:S76-80.

Brittenham GM, Griffith PM, Nienhuis AW, McLaren CE, Young NS, Tucker EE, et al. Efficacy of deferoxamine in preventing complications of iron overload in patients with thalassemia major. N Engl J Med. 1994 Sep 1;331(9):567-73.
Maggio A, Filosa A, Vitrano A, Aloj G, Kattamis A, Ceci A, et al. Iron chelation therapy in thalassemia major: a systematic review with meta-analyses of 1520 patients included on randomized clinical trials. Blood Cells Mol Dis. 2011 Oct 15;47(3):166-75.

110. Lyons RM, Marek BJ, Paley C, Esposito J, Garbo L, DiBella N, et al. Comparison of 24-month outcomes in chelated and non-chelated lower-risk patients with myelodysplastic syndromes in a prospective registry. Leuk Res. 2014 Feb;38(2):149-54. 111. Rose C, Brechignac S, Vassilief D, Pascal L, Stamatoullas A, Guerci A, et al. Does iron chelation therapy improve survival in regularly transfused lower risk MDS patients? A multicenter study by the GFM (Groupe Francophone des Myelodysplasies). Leuk Res. 2010 Jul;34(7):864-70.

112. Neukirchen J, Fox F, Kundgen A, Nachtkamp K, Strupp C, Haas R, et al. Improved survival in MDS patients receiving iron chelation therapy - a matched pair analysis of 188 patients from the Dusseldorf MDS registry. Leuk Res. 2012 Aug;36(8):1067-70.

113. Armand P, Kim HT, Cutler CS, Ho VT, Koreth J, Alyea EP, et al. Prognostic impact of elevated pretransplantation serum ferritin in patients undergoing myeloablative stem cell transplantation. Blood. 2007 May 15;109(10):4586-8.

114. Gattermann N. Overview of guidelines on iron chelation therapy in patients with myelodysplastic syndromes and transfusional iron overload. Int J Hematol. 2008 Jul;88(1):24-9.

115. Messa E, Cilloni D, Messa F, Arruga F, Roetto A, Saglio G. Deferasirox treatment improved the hemoglobin level and decreased transfusion requirements in four patients with the myelodysplastic syndrome and primary myelofibrosis. Acta Haematol. 2008;120(2):70-4.

116. Oliva EN, Ronco F, Marino A, Alati C, Pratico G, Nobile F. Iron chelation therapy associated with improvement of hematopoiesis in transfusion-dependent patients. Transfusion. 2010 Jul;50(7):1568-70.

117. Lim ZY, Killick S, Germing U, Cavenagh J, Culligan D, Bacigalupo A, et al. Low IPSS score and bone marrow hypocellularity in MDS patients predict hematological responses to antithymocyte globulin. Leukemia. 2007 Jul;21(7):1436-41.

118. Broliden PA, Dahl IM, Hast R, Johansson B, Juvonen E, Kjeldsen L, et al. Antithymocyte globulin and cyclosporine A as combination therapy for low-risk non-sideroblastic myelodysplastic syndromes. Haematologica. 2006 May;91(5):667-70.

119. Sloand EM, Wu CO, Greenberg P, Young N, Barrett J. Factors affecting response and survival in patients with myelodysplasia treated with immunosuppressive therapy. J Clin Oncol. 2008 May 20;26(15):2505-11.

120. List A, Kurtin S, Roe DJ, Buresh A, Mahadevan D, Fuchs D, et al. Efficacy of lenalidomide in myelodysplastic syndromes. N Engl J Med. 2005 Feb 10;352(6):549-57.

121. List A, Dewald G, Bennett J, Giagounidis A, Raza A, Feldman E, et al. Lenalidomide in the myelodysplastic syndrome with chromosome 5q deletion. N Engl J Med. 2006 Oct 5;355(14):1456-65.

122. Fenaux P, Giagounidis A, Selleslag D, Beyne-Rauzy O, Mufti G, Mittelman M, et al. A randomized phase 3 study of lenalidomide versus placebo in RBC transfusion-dependent patients with Low-/Intermediate-1-risk myelodysplastic syndromes with del5q. Blood. 2011 Oct 6;118(14):3765-76.

123. Raza A, Reeves JA, Feldman EJ, Dewald GW, Bennett JM, Deeg HJ, et al. Phase 2 study of lenalidomide in transfusion-dependent, low-risk, and intermediate-1 risk myelodysplastic syndromes with karyotypes other than deletion 5q. Blood. 2008 Jan 1;111(1):86-93.

124. Kotla V, Goel S, Nischal S, Heuck C, Vivek K, Das B, et al. Mechanism of action of lenalidomide in hematological malignancies. J Hematol Oncol. 2009;2:36.
125. Moutouh-de Parseval LA, Verhelle D, Glezer E, Jensen-Pergakes K,

Ferguson GD, Corral LG, et al. Pomalidomide and lenalidomide regulate erythropoiesis and fetal hemoglobin production in human CD34+ cells. J Clin Invest. 2008 Jan;118(1):248-58.

126. de Witte T, Suciu S, Peetermans M, Fenaux P, Strijckmans P, Hayat M, et al. Intensive chemotherapy for poor prognosis myelodysplasia (MDS) and secondary

acute myeloid leukemia (sAML) following MDS of more than 6 months duration. A pilot study by the Leukemia Cooperative Group of the European Organisation for Research and Treatment in Cancer (EORTC-LCG). Leukemia. 1995 Nov;9(11):1805-11.

127. Ganser A, Heil G, Seipelt G, Hofmann W, Fischer JT, Langer W, et al. Intensive chemotherapy with idarubicin, ara-C, etoposide, and m-AMSA followed by immunotherapy with interleukin-2 for myelodysplastic syndromes and high-risk Acute Myeloid Leukemia (AML). Ann Hematol. 2000 Jan;79(1):30-5.

128. Kantarjian H, O'Brien S, Cortes J, Giles F, Faderl S, Jabbour E, et al. Results of intensive chemotherapy in 998 patients age 65 years or older with acute myeloid leukemia or high-risk myelodysplastic syndrome: predictive prognostic models for outcome. Cancer. 2006 Mar 1;106(5):1090-8.

129. Hast R, Hellstrom-Lindberg E, Ohm L, Bjorkholm M, Celsing F, Dahl IM, et al. No benefit from adding GM-CSF to induction chemotherapy in transforming myelodysplastic syndromes: better outcome in patients with less proliferative disease. Leukemia. 2003 Sep;17(9):1827-33.

130. Martino R, Iacobelli S, Brand R, Jansen T, van Biezen A, Finke J, et al. Retrospective comparison of reduced-intensity conditioning and conventional highdose conditioning for allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation using HLAidentical sibling donors in myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood. 2006 Aug 1;108(3):836-46.

131. Sierra J, Perez WS, Rozman C, Carreras E, Klein JP, Rizzo JD, et al. Bone marrow transplantation from HLA-identical siblings as treatment for myelodysplasia. Blood. 2002 Sep 15;100(6):1997-2004.

132. Castro-Malaspina H, Harris RE, Gajewski J, Ramsay N, Collins R, Dharan B, et al. Unrelated donor marrow transplantation for myelodysplastic syndromes: outcome analysis in 510 transplants facilitated by the National Marrow Donor Program. Blood. 2002 Mar 15;99(6):1943-51.

133. de Witte T, Hermans J, Vossen J, Bacigalupo A, Meloni G, Jacobsen N, et al. Haematopoietic stem cell transplantation for patients with myelo-dysplastic syndromes and secondary acute myeloid leukaemias: a report on behalf of the Chronic Leukaemia Working Party of the European Group for Blood and Marrow Transplantation (EBMT). Br J Haematol. 2000 Sep;110(3):620-30.

134. Alessandrino EP, Della Porta MG, Bacigalupo A, Van Lint MT, Falda M, Onida F, et al. WHO classification and WPSS predict posttransplantation outcome in patients with myelodysplastic syndrome: a study from the Gruppo Italiano Trapianto di Midollo Osseo (GITMO). Blood. 2008 Aug 1;112(3):895-902.

135. Deeg HJ, Scott BL, Fang M, Shulman HM, Gyurkocza B, Myerson D, et al. Five-group cytogenetic risk classification, monosomal karyotype, and outcome after hematopoietic cell transplantation for MDS or acute leukemia evolving from MDS. Blood. 2012 Aug 16;120(7):1398-408.

136. Cutler CS, Lee SJ, Greenberg P, Deeg HJ, Perez WS, Anasetti C, et al. A decision analysis of allogeneic bone marrow transplantation for the myelodysplastic syndromes: delayed transplantation for low-risk myelodysplasia is associated with improved outcome. Blood. 2004 Jul 15;104(2):579-85.

137. Della Porta MG, Alessandrino EP, Bacigalupo A, van Lint MT,
Malcovati L, Pascutto C, et al. Predictive factors for the outcome of allogeneic transplantation in patients with MDS stratified according to the revised IPSS-R. Blood.
2014 Apr 10;123(15):2333-42.

138. Kantarjian H, Issa JP, Rosenfeld CS, Bennett JM, Albitar M, DiPersio J, et al. Decitabine improves patient outcomes in myelodysplastic syndromes: results of a phase III randomized study. Cancer. 2006 Apr 15;106(8):1794-803.

139. Lubbert M, Suciu S, Baila L, Ruter BH, Platzbecker U, Giagounidis A, et al. Low-dose decitabine versus best supportive care in elderly patients with intermediate- or high-risk myelodysplastic syndrome (MDS) ineligible for intensive chemotherapy: final results of the randomized phase III study of the European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer Leukemia Group and the German MDS Study Group. J Clin Oncol. 2011 May 20;29(15):1987-96.

140. Kuendgen A, Gattermann N. Valproic acid for the treatment of myeloid malignancies. Cancer. 2007 Sep 1;110(5):943-54.

141. Siitonen T, Timonen T, Juvonen E, Terava V, Kutila A, Honkanen T, et al. Valproic acid combined with 13-cis retinoic acid and 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 in the treatment of patients with myelodysplastic syndromes. Haematologica. 2007 Aug;92(8):1119-22.

142. Garcia-Manero G, Yang H, Bueso-Ramos C, Ferrajoli A, Cortes J, Wierda WG, et al. Phase 1 study of the histone deacetylase inhibitor vorinostat (suberoylanilide hydroxamic acid [SAHA]) in patients with advanced leukemias and myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood. 2008 Feb 1;111(3):1060-6.

143. Gore SD, Weng LJ, Zhai S, Figg WD, Donehower RC, Dover GJ, et al. Impact of the putative differentiating agent sodium phenylbutyrate on myelodysplastic syndromes and acute myeloid leukemia. Clin Cancer Res. 2001 Aug;7(8):2330-9.

144. Von Hoff DD, Slavik M, Muggia FM. 5-Azacytidine. A new anticancer drug with effectiveness in acute myelogenous leukemia. Ann Intern Med. 1976 Aug;85(2):237-45.

145. Sorm F, Piskala A, Cihak A, Vesely J. 5-Azacytidine, a new, highly effective cancerostatic. Experientia. 1964 Apr 15;20(4):202-3.

146. Constantinides PG, Jones PA, Gevers W. Functional striated muscle cells from non-myoblast precursors following 5-azacytidine treatment. Nature. 1977 May 26;267(5609):364-6.

147. Jones PA, Taylor SM. Cellular differentiation, cytidine analogs and DNA methylation. Cell. 1980 May;20(1):85-93.

148. Creusot F, Acs G, Christman JK. Inhibition of DNA methyltransferase and induction of Friend erythroleukemia cell differentiation by 5-azacytidine and 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine. J Biol Chem. 1982 Feb 25;257(4):2041-8.

149. Christman JK, Mendelsohn N, Herzog D, Schneiderman N. Effect of 5azacytidine on differentiation and DNA methylation in human promyelocytic leukemia cells (HL-60). Cancer Res. 1983 Feb;43(2):763-9.

150. Silverman LR, Holland JF, Weinberg RS, Alter BP, Davis RB, Ellison RR, et al. Effects of treatment with 5-azacytidine on the in vivo and in vitro hematopoiesis in patients with myelodysplastic syndromes. Leukemia. 1993 May;7 Suppl 1:21-9.

151. Chitambar CR, Libnoch JA, Matthaeus WG, Ash RC, Ritch PS, Anderson T. Evaluation of continuous infusion low-dose 5-azacytidine in the treatment of myelodysplastic syndromes. Am J Hematol. 1991 Jun;37(2):100-4.

152. Silverman LR, Demakos EP, Peterson BL, Kornblith AB, Holland JC, Odchimar-Reissig R, et al. Randomized controlled trial of azacitidine in patients with the myelodysplastic syndrome: a study of the cancer and leukemia group B. J Clin Oncol. 2002 May 15;20(10):2429-40.

153. Silverman LR, McKenzie DR, Peterson BL, Holland JF, Backstrom JT, Beach CL, et al. Further analysis of trials with azacitidine in patients with myelodysplastic syndrome: studies 8421, 8921, and 9221 by the Cancer and Leukemia Group B. J Clin Oncol. 2006 Aug 20;24(24):3895-903.

154. Cheson BD, Greenberg PL, Bennett JM, Lowenberg B, Wijermans PW, Nimer SD, et al. Clinical application and proposal for modification of the International
Working Group (IWG) response criteria in myelodysplasia. Blood. 2006 Jul 15;108(2):419-25.

155. Fenaux P, Mufti GJ, Hellstrom-Lindberg E, Santini V, Finelli C, Giagounidis A, et al. Efficacy of azacitidine compared with that of conventional care regimens in the treatment of higher-risk myelodysplastic syndromes: a randomised, open-label, phase III study. Lancet Oncol. 2009 Mar;10(3):223-32.

156. Gore SD, Fenaux P, Santini V, Bennett JM, Silverman LR, Seymour JF, et al. A multivariate analysis of the relationship between response and survival among patients with higher-risk myelodysplastic syndromes treated within azacitidine or conventional care regimens in the randomized AZA-001 trial. Haematologica. 2013 Jul;98(7):1067-72.

157. Lyons RM, Cosgriff T, Modi S, McIntyre H, Fernando I, Backstrom J, et al. Results of the Initial Treatment Phase of a Study of Three Alternative Dosing Schedules of Azacitidine (Vidaza(R)) in Patients with Myelodysplastic Syndromes (MDS). ASH Annual Meeting Abstracts. 2007 November 16, 2007;110(11):819-.

158. Prebet T, Thepot S, Gore SD, Dreyfus F, Fenaux P, Vey N. Outcome of patients with low risk myelodysplasia after azacitidine treatment failure. Haematologica2012.

159. Musto P, Maurillo L, Spagnoli A, Gozzini A, Rivellini F, Lunghi M, et al. Azacitidine for the treatment of lower risk myelodysplastic syndromes : a retrospective study of 74 patients enrolled in an Italian named patient program. Cancer. 2010 Mar 15;116(6):1485-94.

160. Filì C, Malagola M, Follo MY, Finelli C, Iacobucci I, Martinelli G, et al. PROSPECTIVE PHASE II STUDY ON 5-days AZACITIDINE (5d-AZA) FOR TREATMENT OF SYMPTOMATIC AND/OR ERYTHROPOIETIN UNRESPONSIVE PATIENTS WITH LOW/INT-1 RISK MYELODYSPLASTIC SYNDROMES. Clin Cancer Res. 2013 Apr.

161. Uchida T, Ogawa Y, Kobayashi Y, Ishikawa T, Ohashi H, Hata T, et al. Phase I and II study of azacitidine in Japanese patients with myelodysplastic syndromes. Cancer Sci. 2011 Sep;102(9):1680-6.

162. Martin MG, Walgren RA, Procknow E, Uy GL, Stockerl-Goldstein K, Cashen AF, et al. A phase II study of 5-day intravenous azacitidine in patients with myelodysplastic syndromes. Am J Hematol. 2009 Sep;84(9):560-4.

163. Ziemba A, Hayes E, Freeman BB, 3rd, Ye T, Pizzorno G. Development of an oral form of azacytidine: 2'3'5'triacetyl-5-azacytidine. Chemother Res Pract. 2011;2011:965826.

164. Garcia-Manero G, Stoltz ML, Ward MR, Kantarjian H, Sharma S. A pilot pharmacokinetic study of oral azacitidine. Leukemia. 2008 Sep;22(9):1680-4.

165. Garcia-Manero G, Gore SD, Cogle C, Ward R, Shi T, Macbeth KJ, et al. Phase I study of oral azacitidine in myelodysplastic syndromes, chronic myelomonocytic leukemia, and acute myeloid leukemia. J Clin Oncol. 2011 Jun 20:29(18):2521-7.

166. Cameron EE, Bachman KE, Myohanen S, Herman JG, Baylin SB. Synergy of demethylation and histone deacetylase inhibition in the re-expression of genes silenced in cancer. Nat Genet. 1999 Jan;21(1):103-7.

167. Gore SD, Baylin S, Sugar E, Carraway H, Miller CB, Carducci M, et al. Combined DNA methyltransferase and histone deacetylase inhibition in the treatment of myeloid neoplasms. Cancer Res. 2006 Jun 15;66(12):6361-9.

168. Maslak P, Chanel S, Camacho LH, Soignet S, Pandolfi PP, Guernah I, et al. Pilot study of combination transcriptional modulation therapy with sodium phenylbutyrate and 5-azacytidine in patients with acute myeloid leukemia or myelodysplastic syndrome. Leukemia. 2006 Feb;20(2):212-7. 169. Tan P, Wei A, Mithraprabhu S, Cummings N, Liu HB, Perugini M, et al. Dual epigenetic targeting with panobinostat and azacitidine in acute myeloid leukemia and high-risk myelodysplastic syndrome. Blood Cancer J. 2014;4:e170.

170. Sekeres MA, List AF, Cuthbertson D, Paquette R, Ganetzky R, Latham D, et al. Phase I combination trial of lenalidomide and azacitidine in patients with higher-risk myelodysplastic syndromes. J Clin Oncol. 2010 May 1;28(13):2253-8.

171. Sekeres MA, Tiu RV, Komrokji R, Lancet J, Advani AS, Afable M, et al. Phase 2 study of the lenalidomide and azacitidine combination in patients with higherrisk myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood. 2012 Dec 13;120(25):4945-51.

172. Sekeres MA, O'Keefe C, List AF, Paulic K, Afable M, 2nd, Englehaupt R, et al. Demonstration of additional benefit in adding lenalidomide to azacitidine in patients with higher-risk myelodysplastic syndromes. Am J Hematol. 2011 Jan;86(1):102-3.

173. Platzbecker U, Braulke F, Kundgen A, Gotze K, Bug G, Schonefeldt C, et al. Sequential combination of azacitidine and lenalidomide in del(5q) higher-risk myelodysplastic syndromes or acute myeloid leukemia: a phase I study. Leukemia. 2013 Jun;27(6):1403-7.

174. Scherman E, Malak S, Perot C, Gorin NC, Rubio MT, Isnard F. Interest of the association azacitidine-lenalidomide as frontline therapy in high-risk myelodysplasia or acute myeloid leukemia with complex karyotype. Leukemia. 2012 Apr;26(4):822-4.

175. Field T, Perkins J, Huang Y, Kharfan-Dabaja MA, Alsina M, Ayala E, et al. 5-Azacitidine for myelodysplasia before allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2010 Feb;45(2):255-60.

176. Gerds AT, Gooley TA, Estey EH, Appelbaum FR, Deeg HJ, Scott BL. Pretransplantation therapy with azacitidine vs induction chemotherapy and posttransplantation outcome in patients with MDS. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2012 Aug;18(8):1211-8.

177. Lubbert M, Bertz H, Wasch R, Marks R, Ruter B, Claus R, et al. Efficacy of a 3-day, low-dose treatment with 5-azacytidine followed by donor lymphocyte infusions in older patients with acute myeloid leukemia or chronic myelomonocytic leukemia relapsed after allografting. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2010 Apr;45(4):627-32.
178. Czibere A, Bruns I, Kroger N, Platzbecker U, Lind J, Zohren F, et al. 5-

178. Czibere A, Bruns I, Kroger N, Platzbecker U, Lind J, Zohren F, et al. 5-Azacytidine for the treatment of patients with acute myeloid leukemia or myelodysplastic syndrome who relapse after allo-SCT: a retrospective analysis. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2010 May;45(5):872-6.

179. Bolanos-Meade J, Smith BD, Gore SD, McDevitt MA, Luznik L, Fuchs EJ, et al. 5-azacytidine as salvage treatment in relapsed myeloid tumors after allogeneic bone marrow transplantation. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2011 May;17(5):754-8.

180. Schroeder T, Czibere A, Platzbecker U, Bug G, Uharek L, Luft T, et al. Azacitidine and donor lymphocyte infusions as first salvage therapy for relapse of AML or MDS after allogeneic stem cell transplantation. Leukemia. 2013 Jun;27(6):1229-35.

181. Tessoulin B, Delaunay J, Chevallier P, Loirat M, Ayari S, Peterlin P, et al. Azacitidine salvage therapy for relapse of myeloid malignancies following allogeneic hematopoietic SCT. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2014 Apr;49(4):567-71.

182. Platzbecker U, Wermke M, Radke J, Oelschlaegel U, Seltmann F, Kiani A, et al. Azacitidine for treatment of imminent relapse in MDS or AML patients after allogeneic HSCT: results of the RELAZA trial. Leukemia. 2012 Mar;26(3):381-9.

183. Maurillo L, Venditti A, Spagnoli A, Gaidano G, Ferrero D, Oliva E, et al. Azacitidine for the treatment of patients with acute myeloid leukemia: report of 82 patients enrolled in an Italian Compassionate Program. Cancer. 2012 Feb 15;118(4):1014-22.

184. Al-Ali HK, Jaekel N, Junghanss C, Maschmeyer G, Krahl R, Cross M, et al. Azacitidine in patients with acute myeloid leukemia medically unfit for or resistant to chemotherapy: a multicenter phase I/II study. Leuk Lymphoma. 2012 Jan;53(1):110-7.

185. Pleyer L, Burgstaller S, Girschikofsky M, Linkesch W, Stauder R, Pfeilstocker M, et al. Azacitidine in 302 patients with WHO-defined acute myeloid leukemia: results from the Austrian Azacitidine Registry of the AGMT-Study Group. Ann Hematol. 2014 Jun 21.

186. Thepot S, Itzykson R, Seegers V, Recher C, Raffoux E, Quesnel B, et al. Azacitidine in untreated acute myeloid leukemia: a report on 149 patients. Am J Hematol. 2014 Apr;89(4):410-6.

187. Notari RE, DeYoung JL. Kinetics and mechanisms of degradation of the antileukemic agent 5-azacytidine in aqueous solutions. J Pharm Sci. 1975 Jul;64(7):1148-57.

188. Lin KT, Momparler RL, Rivard GE. High-performance liquid chromatographic analysis of chemical stability of 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine. J Pharm Sci. 1981 Nov;70(11):1228-32.

189. Stach D, Schmitz OJ, Stilgenbauer S, Benner A, Dohner H, Wiessler M, et al. Capillary electrophoretic analysis of genomic DNA methylation levels. Nucleic Acids Res. 2003 Jan 15;31(2):E2.

190. Marcucci G, Silverman L, Eller M, Lintz L, Beach CL. Bioavailability of azacitidine subcutaneous versus intravenous in patients with the myelodysplastic syndromes. J Clin Pharmacol. 2005 May;45(5):597-602.

191. Chabot GG, Rivard GE, Momparler RL. Plasma and cerebrospinal fluid pharmacokinetics of 5-Aza-2'-deoxycytidine in rabbits and dogs. Cancer Res. 1983 Feb;43(2):592-7.

192. Stresemann C, Lyko F. Modes of action of the DNA methyltransferase inhibitors azacytidine and decitabine. Int J Cancer. 2008 Jul 1;123(1):8-13.

193. Huang Y, Anderle P, Bussey KJ, Barbacioru C, Shankavaram U, Dai Z, et al. Membrane transporters and channels: role of the transportome in cancer chemosensitivity and chemoresistance. Cancer Res. 2004 Jun 15;64(12):4294-301.

194. Li LH, Olin EJ, Buskirk HH, Reineke LM. Cytotoxicity and mode of action of 5-azacytidine on L1210 leukemia. Cancer Res. 1970 Nov;30(11):2760-9.

195. Choi SH, Byun HM, Kwan JM, Issa JP, Yang AS. Hydroxycarbamide in combination with azacitidine or decitabine is antagonistic on DNA methylation inhibition. Br J Haematol. 2007 Sep;138(5):616-23.

196. Khan R, Aggerholm A, Hokland P, Hassan M, Hellstrom-Lindberg E. A pharmacodynamic study of 5-azacytidine in the P39 cell line. Exp Hematol. 2006 Jan;34(1):35-43.

197. Khan R, Schmidt-Mende J, Karimi M, Gogvadze V, Hassan M, Ekstrom TJ, et al. Hypomethylation and apoptosis in 5-azacytidine-treated myeloid cells. Exp Hematol. 2008 Feb;36(2):149-57.

198. Fabiani E, Leone G, Giachelia M, D'Alo F, Greco M, Criscuolo M, et al. Analysis of genome-wide methylation and gene expression induced by 5-aza-2'deoxycytidine identifies BCL2L10 as a frequent methylation target in acute myeloid leukemia. Leuk Lymphoma. 2010 Dec;51(12):2275-84.

199. Soncini M, Santoro F, Gutierrez A, Frige G, Romanenghi M, Botrugno OA, et al. The DNA demethylating agent decitabine activates the TRAIL pathway and induces apoptosis in acute myeloid leukemia. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2013 Jan;1832(1):114-20.

200. Palii SS, Van Emburgh BO, Sankpal UT, Brown KD, Robertson KD. DNA methylation inhibitor 5-Aza-2'-deoxycytidine induces reversible genome-wide DNA damage that is distinctly influenced by DNA methyltransferases 1 and 3B. Mol Cell Biol. 2008 Jan;28(2):752-71.

201. Tsai HC, Li H, Van Neste L, Cai Y, Robert C, Rassool FV, et al. Transient low doses of DNA-demethylating agents exert durable antitumor effects on hematological and epithelial tumor cells. Cancer Cell. 2012 Mar 20;21(3):430-46.

202. Suzuki M, Harashima A, Okochi A, Yamamoto M, Nakamura S, Motoda R, et al. 5-Azacytidine supports the long-term repopulating activity of cord blood CD34(+) cells. Am J Hematol. 2004 Nov;77(3):313-5.

203. Milhem M, Mahmud N, Lavelle D, Araki H, DeSimone J, Saunthararajah Y, et al. Modification of hematopoietic stem cell fate by 5aza 2'deoxycytidine and trichostatin A. Blood. 2004 Jun 1;103(11):4102-10.

204. Chen L, MacMillan AM, Chang W, Ezaz-Nikpay K, Lane WS, Verdine GL. Direct identification of the active-site nucleophile in a DNA (cytosine-5)-methyltransferase. Biochemistry. 1991 Nov 19;30(46):11018-25.

205. Santi DV, Norment A, Garrett CE. Covalent bond formation between a DNA-cytosine methyltransferase and DNA containing 5-azacytosine. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1984 Nov;81(22):6993-7.

206. Oka M, Meacham AM, Hamazaki T, Rodic N, Chang LJ, Terada N. De novo DNA methyltransferases Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b primarily mediate the cytotoxic effect of 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine. Oncogene. 2005 Apr 28;24(19):3091-9.

207. Christman JK. 5-Azacytidine and 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine as inhibitors of DNA methylation: mechanistic studies and their implications for cancer therapy. Oncogene. 2002 Aug 12;21(35):5483-95.

208. Yang AS, Doshi KD, Choi SW, Mason JB, Mannari RK, Gharybian V, et al. DNA methylation changes after 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine therapy in patients with leukemia. Cancer Res. 2006 May 15;66(10):5495-503.

209. Soriano AO, Yang H, Faderl S, Estrov Z, Giles F, Ravandi F, et al. Safety and clinical activity of the combination of 5-azacytidine, valproic acid, and all-trans retinoic acid in acute myeloid leukemia and myelodysplastic syndrome. Blood. 2007 Oct 1;110(7):2302-8.

210. Bender CM, Gonzalgo ML, Gonzales FA, Nguyen CT, Robertson KD, Jones PA. Roles of cell division and gene transcription in the methylation of CpG islands. Mol Cell Biol. 1999 Oct;19(10):6690-8.

211. Hollenbach PW, Nguyen AN, Brady H, Williams M, Ning Y, Richard N, et al. A comparison of azacitidine and decitabine activities in acute myeloid leukemia cell lines. PLOS ONE. 2010;5(2):e9001.

212. Samlowski WE, Leachman SA, Wade M, Cassidy P, Porter-Gill P, Busby L, et al. Evaluation of a 7-day continuous intravenous infusion of decitabine: inhibition of promoter-specific and global genomic DNA methylation. J Clin Oncol. 2005 Jun 10;23(17):3897-905.

213. Follo MY, Finelli C, Mongiorgi S, Clissa C, Bosi C, Testoni N, et al. Reduction of phosphoinositide-phospholipase C beta1 methylation predicts the responsiveness to azacitidine in high-risk MDS. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009 Sep 29;106(39):16811-6.

214. Yan P, Frankhouser D, Murphy M, Tam HH, Rodriguez B, Curfman J, et al. Genome-wide methylation profiling in decitabine-treated patients with acute myeloid leukemia. Blood. 2012 Sep 20;120(12):2466-74.

215. Klco JM, Spencer DH, Lamprecht TL, Sarkaria SM, Wylie T, Magrini V, et al. Genomic impact of transient low-dose decitabine treatment on primary AML cells. Blood. 2013 Feb 28;121(9):1633-43.

216. Hagemann S, Heil O, Lyko F, Brueckner B. Azacytidine and decitabine induce gene-specific and non-random DNA demethylation in human cancer cell lines. PLOS ONE. 2011;6(3):e17388.

217. Pandiyan K, You JS, Yang X, Dai C, Zhou XJ, Baylin SB, et al. Functional DNA demethylation is accompanied by chromatin accessibility. Nucleic Acids Res. 2013 Apr;41(7):3973-85.

218. Cedar H, Bergman Y. Linking DNA methylation and histone modification: patterns and paradigms. Nat Rev Genet. 2009 May;10(5):295-304.

219. Buchi F, Masala E, Rossi A, Valencia A, Spinelli E, Sanna A, et al. Redistribution of H3K27me3 and acetylated histone H4 upon exposure to azacitidine and decitabine results in de-repression of the AML1/ETO target gene IL3. Epigenetics : official journal of the DNA Methylation Society. 2014 Mar;9(3):387-95.

220. Ito Y, Nativio R, Murrell A. Induced DNA demethylation can reshape chromatin topology at the IGF2-H19 locus. Nucleic Acids Res. 2013 May 1;41(10):5290-302.

221. Curik N, Burda P, Vargova K, Pospisil V, Belickova M, Vlckova P, et al. 5-azacitidine in aggressive myelodysplastic syndromes regulates chromatin structure at PU.1 gene and cell differentiation capacity. Leukemia. 2012 Aug;26(8):1804-11.

222. Komashko VM, Farnham PJ. 5-azacytidine treatment reorganizes genomic histone modification patterns. Epigenetics : official journal of the DNA Methylation Society. 2010 Apr 4;5(3).

223. Yang X, Noushmehr H, Han H, Andreu-Vieyra C, Liang G, Jones PA. Gene reactivation by 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine-induced demethylation requires SRCAPmediated H2A.Z insertion to establish nucleosome depleted regions. PLoS Genet. 2012;8(3):e1002604.

224. Arzenani MK, Zade AE, Ming Y, Vijverberg SJ, Zhang Z, Khan Z, et al. Genomic DNA hypomethylation by histone deacetylase inhibition implicates DNMT1 nuclear dynamics. Mol Cell Biol. 2011 Oct;31(19):4119-28.

225. Aimiuwu J, Wang H, Chen P, Xie Z, Wang J, Liu S, et al. RNAdependent inhibition of ribonucleotide reductase is a major pathway for 5-azacytidine activity in acute myeloid leukemia. Blood. 2012 May 31;119(22):5229-38.

226. Cihak A. Biological effects of 5-azacytidine in eukaryotes. Oncology. 1974;30(5):405-22.

227. Cihak A, Weiss JW, Pitot HC. Characterization of polyribosomes and maturation of ribosomal RNA in hepatoma cells treated with 5-azacytidine. Cancer Res. 1974 Nov;34(11):3003-9.

228. Lu LJ, Randerath K. Mechanism of 5-azacytidine-induced transfer RNA cytosine-5-methyltransferase deficiency. Cancer Res. 1980 Aug;40(8 Pt 1):2701-5.

229. Tuorto F, Liebers R, Musch T, Schaefer M, Hofmann S, Kellner S, et al. RNA cytosine methylation by Dnmt2 and NSun2 promotes tRNA stability and protein synthesis. Nat Struct Mol Biol. 2012 Sep;19(9):900-5.

230. Schaefer M, Hagemann S, Hanna K, Lyko F. Azacytidine inhibits RNA methylation at DNMT2 target sites in human cancer cell lines. Cancer Res. 2009 Oct 15;69(20):8127-32.

231. Daskalakis M, Nguyen TT, Nguyen C, Guldberg P, Kohler G, Wijermans P, et al. Demethylation of a hypermethylated P15/INK4B gene in patients with myelodysplastic syndrome by 5-Aza-2'-deoxycytidine (decitabine) treatment. Blood. 2002 Oct 15;100(8):2957-64.

232. Qiu X, Hother C, Ralfkiaer UM, Sogaard A, Lu Q, Workman CT, et al. Equitoxic doses of 5-azacytidine and 5-aza-2'deoxycytidine induce diverse immediate and overlapping heritable changes in the transcriptome. PLOS ONE. 2010;5(9). 233. Schmelz K, Sattler N, Wagner M, Lubbert M, Dorken B, Tamm I. Induction of gene expression by 5-Aza-2'-deoxycytidine in acute myeloid leukemia (AML) and myelodysplastic syndrome (MDS) but not epithelial cells by DNAmethylation-dependent and -independent mechanisms. Leukemia. 2005 Jan;19(1):103-11.

234. Si J, Boumber YA, Shu J, Qin T, Ahmed S, He R, et al. Chromatin remodeling is required for gene reactivation after decitabine-mediated DNA hypomethylation. Cancer Res. Sep 1;70(17):6968-77.

235. Costantini B, Kordasti SY, Kulasekararaj AG, Jiang J, Seidl T, Abellan PP, et al. The effects of 5-azacytidine on the function and number of regulatory T cells and T-effectors in myelodysplastic syndrome. Haematologica. 2013 Aug;98(8):1196-205.

236. Sanchez-Abarca LI, Gutierrez-Cosio S, Santamaria C, Caballero-Velazquez T, Blanco B, Herrero-Sanchez C, et al. Immunomodulatory effect of 5azacytidine (5-azaC): potential role in the transplantation setting. Blood. 2010 Jan 7;115(1):107-21.

Bontkes HJ, Ruben JM, Alhan C, Westers TM, Ossenkoppele GJ, van de Loosdrecht AA. Azacitidine differentially affects CD4(pos) T-cell polarization in vitro and in vivo in high risk myelodysplastic syndromes. Leuk Res. 2012 Jul;36(7):921-30.
Goodyear OC, Dennis M, Jilani NY, Loke J, Siddique S, Ryan G, et al.

Azacitidine augments expansion of regulatory T cells after allogeneic stem cell transplantation in patients with acute myeloid leukemia (AML). Blood. 2012 Apr 5;119(14):3361-9.

239. Govindaraj C, Tan P, Walker P, Wei A, Spencer A, Plebanski M. Reducing TNF receptor 2+ regulatory T cells via the combined action of azacitidine and the HDAC inhibitor, panobinostat for clinical benefit in acute myeloid leukemia patients. Clin Cancer Res. 2014 Feb 1;20(3):724-35.

240. Goodyear O, Agathanggelou A, Novitzky-Basso I, Siddique S, McSkeane T, Ryan G, et al. Induction of a CD8+ T-cell response to the MAGE cancer testis antigen by combined treatment with azacitidine and sodium valproate in patients with acute myeloid leukemia and myelodysplasia. Blood. 2010 Sep 16;116(11):1908-18.

241. Frikeche J, Clavert A, Delaunay J, Brissot E, Gregoire M, Gaugler B, et al. Impact of the hypomethylating agent 5-azacytidine on dendritic cells function. Exp Hematol. 2011 Nov;39(11):1056-63.

242. Liu Y, Kuick R, Hanash S, Richardson B. DNA methylation inhibition increases T cell KIR expression through effects on both promoter methylation and transcription factors. Clin Immunol. 2009 Feb;130(2):213-24.

243. Gao XN, Lin J, Wang LL, Yu L. Demethylating treatment suppresses natural killer cell cytolytic activity. Mol Immunol. 2009 Jun;46(10):2064-70.

244. Schmiedel BJ, Arelin V, Gruenebach F, Krusch M, Schmidt SM, Salih HR. Azacytidine impairs NK cell reactivity while decitabine augments NK cell responsiveness toward stimulation. Int J Cancer. 2011 Jun 15;128(12):2911-22.

245. Itzykson R, Thepot S, Quesnel B, Dreyfus F, Beyne-Rauzy O, Turlure P, et al. Prognostic factors for response and overall survival in 282 patients with higherrisk myelodysplastic syndromes treated with azacitidine. Blood. 2011 Jan 13;117(2):403-11.

246. Traina F, Visconte V, Elson P, Tabarroki A, Jankowska AM, Hasrouni E, et al. Impact of molecular mutations on treatment response to DNMT inhibitors in myelodysplasia and related neoplasms. Leukemia. 2014 Jan;28(1):78-87.

247. Itzykson R, Kosmider O, Cluzeau T, Mansat-De Mas V, Dreyfus F, Beyne-Rauzy O, et al. Impact of TET2 mutations on response rate to azacitidine in

myelodysplastic syndromes and low blast count acute myeloid leukemias. Leukemia. 2011 Jul;25(7):1147-52.

248. Metzeler KH, Walker A, Geyer S, Garzon R, Klisovic RB, Bloomfield CD, et al. DNMT3A mutations and response to the hypomethylating agent decitabine in acute myeloid leukemia. Leukemia. 2012 May;26(5):1106-7.

249. Cluzeau T, Robert G, Mounier N, Karsenti JM, Dufies M, Puissant A, et al. BCL2L10 is a predictive factor for resistance to azacitidine in MDS and AML patients. Oncotarget. 2012 Apr;3(4):490-501.

250. Raj K, John A, Ho A, Chronis C, Khan S, Samuel J, et al. CDKN2B methylation status and isolated chromosome 7 abnormalities predict responses to treatment with 5-azacytidine. Leukemia. 2007 Sep;21(9):1937-44.

251. Fandy TE, Herman JG, Kerns P, Jiemjit A, Sugar EA, Choi SH, et al. Early epigenetic changes and DNA damage do not predict clinical response in an overlapping schedule of 5-azacytidine and entinostat in patients with myeloid malignancies. Blood. 2009 Sep 24;114(13):2764-73.

252. Alhan C, Westers TM, van der Helm LH, Eeltink C, Huls G, Witte BI, et al. Absence of aberrant myeloid progenitors by flow cytometry is associated with favorable response to azacitidine in higher risk myelodysplastic syndromes. Cytometry B Clin Cytom. 2014 Jan 28.

253. Valencia A, Masala E, Rossi A, Martino A, Sanna A, Buchi F, et al. Expression of nucleoside-metabolizing enzymes in myelodysplastic syndromes and modulation of response to azacitidine. Leukemia. 2014 Mar;28(3):621-8.

254. Aparicio A, North B, Barske L, Wang X, Bollati V, Weisenberger D, et al. LINE-1 methylation in plasma DNA as a biomarker of activity of DNA methylation inhibitors in patients with solid tumors. Epigenetics : official journal of the DNA Methylation Society. 2009 Apr 1;4(3):176-84.

255. Langmead B, Trapnell C, Pop M, Salzberg SL. Ultrafast and memoryefficient alignment of short DNA sequences to the human genome. Genome Biol. 2009;10(3):R25.

256. Li H, Handsaker B, Wysoker A, Fennell T, Ruan J, Homer N, et al. The Sequence Alignment/Map format and SAMtools. Bioinformatics. 2009 Aug 15;25(16):2078-9.

257. Wang K, Li M, Hakonarson H. ANNOVAR: functional annotation of genetic variants from high-throughput sequencing data. Nucleic Acids Res. 2010 Sep;38(16):e164.

258. Abecasis GR, Altshuler D, Auton A, Brooks LD, Durbin RM, Gibbs RA, et al. A map of human genome variation from population-scale sequencing. Nature. 2010 Oct 28;467(7319):1061-73.

259. Tennessen JA, Bigham AW, O'Connor TD, Fu W, Kenny EE, Gravel S, et al. Evolution and functional impact of rare coding variation from deep sequencing of human exomes. Science. 2012 Jul 6;337(6090):64-9.

260. Du P, Zhang X, Huang CC, Jafari N, Kibbe WA, Hou L, et al. Comparison of Beta-value and M-value methods for quantifying methylation levels by microarray analysis. BMC Bioinformatics. 2010;11:587.

261. Aryee MJ, Jaffe AE, Corrada-Bravo H, Ladd-Acosta C, Feinberg AP, Hansen KD, et al. Minfi: a flexible and comprehensive Bioconductor package for the analysis of Infinium DNA methylation microarrays. Bioinformatics. 2014 May 15;30(10):1363-9.

262. Smyth GK, Michaud J, Scott HS. Use of within-array replicate spots for assessing differential expression in microarray experiments. Bioinformatics. 2005 May 1;21(9):2067-75.

263. Davis S DP, Bilke S, Triche T, Bootwalla M methylumi: Handle Illumina methylation data. . R package. 2014.

264. Diboun I, Wernisch L, Orengo CA, Koltzenburg M. Microarray analysis after RNA amplification can detect pronounced differences in gene expression using limma. BMC Genomics. 2006;7:252.

265. Peters T. DMRcate: Illumina 450K methylation array spatial analysis methods. 2014.

266. Zeeberg BR, Feng W, Wang G, Wang MD, Fojo AT, Sunshine M, et al. GoMiner: a resource for biological interpretation of genomic and proteomic data. Genome Biol. 2003;4(4):R28.

267. Islam S, Kjallquist U, Moliner A, Zajac P, Fan JB, Lonnerberg P, et al. Highly multiplexed and strand-specific single-cell RNA 5' end sequencing. Nat Protoc. 2012 May;7(5):813-28.

268. https://github.com/shka/STRTprep, manuscript in preparation.

269. Kivioja T, Vaharautio A, Karlsson K, Bonke M, Enge M, Linnarsson S, et al. Counting absolute numbers of molecules using unique molecular identifiers. Nat Methods. 2012 Jan;9(1):72-4.

270. Trapnell C, Pachter L, Salzberg SL. TopHat: discovering splice junctions with RNA-Seq. Bioinformatics. 2009 May 1;25(9):1105-11.

271. Katayama S, Tohonen V, Linnarsson S, Kere J. SAMstrt: statistical test for differential expression in single-cell transcriptome with spike-in normalization. Bioinformatics. 2013 Nov 15;29(22):2943-5.